Studies on the survival dynamics of tick-borne viruses in the hard tick *Haemaphysalis longicornis* and the effects of tick antimicrobial peptides on viral replication

フタトゲチマダニにおけるダニ媒介性ウイルスの媒介能とマダニ由来抗微生物ペプチドのウイルス増殖に与える影響

The United Graduate School of Veterinary Science Yamaguchi University

Melbourne Rio Talactac

March 2018

TABLE OF CONTENTS

GENERAL INTRODUCTION

1

CHAPTER 1: Demonstration of the survival dynamics of Langat virus	in
Haemaphysalis longicornis using anal pore microinjection	8
1.1 Introduction	9
1.2 Materials and Methods	10
1.2.1 Ticks and Animals	10
1.2.2 Cells and virus	11
1.2.3 Tick infection	11
1.2.4 Detection of Langat virus RNA	13
1.2.5 Langat virus titration among LGTV-infected adult ticks	14
1.2.6 Detection of Langat virus antigens in tick organs using indirect	
immunofluorescent antibody test (IFAT)	14
1.2.7 Langat virus transmission from ticks to mice	15
1.2.8 Transovarial transmission of Langat virus in ticks	15
1.2.9 Statistical Analysis	16
1.3 Results	16
1.3.1 Langat virus infection in ticks	16
1.3.2 Langat virus transmission to mice	17
1.3.3 Transovarial transmission of Langat virus in ticks	18
1.4 Discussion	19
Tables and Figures	22

CHAPTER 2: Vector competence of Haemaphysalis longicornis ticks for	a
Japanese isolate of the Thogoto virus	30
2.1 Introduction	31
2.2 Materials and Methods	32
2.2.1 Ticks and animals	33
2.2.2 Cell culture and virus	33
2.2.3 Infection of ticks with THOV	34
2.2.4 Detection of THOV RNA in mouse and tick tissues	35
2.2.5 Isolation and titration of THOV from tick tissues and whole adult ticks	35
2.2.6 Detection of THOV antigens in tick organs using IFAT	36
2.2.7 Tick transmission of THOV to mice	37

2.2.8 Determination of transovarial transmission of THOV in ticks	37
2.2.9 Statistical analysis	38
2.3 Results	38
2.3.1 THOV replication in ticks	38
2.3.2 Tick transmission of THOV to mice	40
2.3.3 Detection of THOV RNA in eggs and larvae	41
2.4 Discussion	42
Tables and Figures	46

aemaphysalis longicornis against Langat virus	5
3.1 Introduction	5'
3.2 Materials and Methods	59
3.2.1 Cell culture and virus	5
3.2.2 Ticks and animals	6
3.2.3 Peptide synthesis	6
3.2.4 Cell proliferation assay	6
3.2.5 Focus formation unit reduction assay	62
3.2.6 Virucidal assay	6
3.2.7 Prophylactic antiviral assay	6
3.2.8 Post-adsorption antiviral assay	6
3.2.9 Virus yield reduction assay	6
3.2.10 RNA interference (RNAi) and subsequent virus challenge	6
3.2.11 Statistical analysis	6
3.3 Results	6
3.3.1 Cytotoxicity activity of the longicin P4 peptide	6
3.3.2 Antiviral effect of longicin P4 peptide against LGTV	7
3.3.3 Antiviral effect of longicin P4 peptide against human adenovirus	7
3.3.4 Effect of longicin gene silencing in LGTV replication in adult	
H. longicornis	7
3.4 Discussion	7
Tables and Figures	7

CHAPTER 4: Evaluation of the role of antimicrobial peptide, HEdefensin, from	
<i>Haemaphysalis longicornis</i> against Langat virus	89
4.1 Introduction	90

4.2 Materials and Methods	92
4.2.1 Ticks and animals	92
4.2.2 Sequence of the defensin-like peptide and bioinformatic analysis	92
4.2.3 Expression profile analysis	93
4.2.4 Peptide synthesis	95
4.2.5 Cells and virus	96
4.2.6 Cell proliferation assay	97
4.2.7 Focus formation unit reduction assay	97
4.2.8 Direct virucidal assay	97
4.2.9 Prophylactic and Post-adsorption antiviral assays	98
4.2.10 Virus yield reduction assay	98
4.2.11 RNAi and virus challenge	98
4.2.12 Statistical analysis	99
4.3 Result	100
4.3.1 Identification of defensin-like gene	100
4.3.2 Whole tick and tissue-specific expression profiles of HEdefensin in	
H. longicornis	101
4.3.3 Cell growth inhibition effect of the synthetic HEdefensin peptide	102
4.3.4 Antiviral activity of the HEdefensin peptide against LGTV	102
4.3.5 Antiviral activity of the HEdefensin peptide against human adenovirus	103
4.3.6 Effect of HEdefensin gene silencing on LGTV replication in adult	
H. longicornis	104
4.4 Discussion	105
Tables and Figures	110
SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION	123
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	127

REFERENCES

129

LIST OF TABLES AND FIGURES

CHAPTER 1

- Table 1.1 List of real-time PCR primers used to detect Langat virus RNA
- Table 1.2 Detection of Langat virus RNA from ticks injected with LGTV and EMEM via

 anal pore microinjection using reverse transcription PCR
- Table 1.3 Comparative Langat virus titers from selected organs of unfed adultH. longicornis at 28 days post-injection (dpi)
- Table 1.4 Langat virus transmission from H. longicornis to mice
- Table 1.5 Detection of Langat virus RNA in eggs and larvae using reverse transcriptionPCR
- Fig. 1.1 Replication of Langat virus in H. longicornis after infection via anal pore microinjection
- Fig. 1.2 Localization of Langat virus in selected organs from unfed adult ticks after infection via anal pore microinjection and immunofluorescence assay detection of LGTV antibodies in serum samples from mice.

CHAPTER 2

- Table 2.1 List of real-time PCR primers used for the detection of THOV in ticks and mice
- Table 2.2 Titration of THOV isolated from tick organs of unfed and partially fed infectedticks via focus formation assay
- Table 2.3 Detection and isolation of THOV from whole adult ticks that molted from

 nymphs fed on either EMEM- or THOV-injected mice
- Table 2.4 Detection and isolation of THOV from whole adult ticks that molted from

 nymphs co-fed with either EMEM- or THOV-injected adult ticks
- Table 2.5 THOV transmission from ticks injected with THOV through anal pore

 microinjection to mice
- Fig. 2.1 Replication of the THOV in H. longicornis after infection using anal pore microinjection
- Fig. 2.2 Localization of the THOV in the midgut and salivary glands of unfed adult ticks after infection via anal pore microinjection
- Fig. 2.3 Localization of the THOV in the midgut, salivary glands, and synganglia of partially fed, infected adult ticks via anal pore microinjection
- Fig. 2.4 Detection of THOV antibodies in serum samples from mice using immunofluorescence assay.

CHAPTER 3

- Table 3.1 List of PCR primers used for the synthesis of double-stranded RNA
- Table 3.2 List of PCR primers used for the detection of longicin gene
- Table 3.3 List of real-time PCR primers used for the determination of longicin gene
- Fig. 3.1 Cytotoxicity of longicin P1 and P4 against BHK-21 cells
- Fig. 3.2 Virucidal effect of longicin P1 and P4 against Langat virus
- Fig. 3.3 Prophylactic and post-adsorption antiviral effects of longicin P1 and P4 against Langat virus
- Fig. 3.4 Dose-dependent and time-dependent virucidal effects of longicin P4 against Langat virus
- Fig. 3.5 Virucidal activity of longicin P1 and P4 against adenovirus
- Fig. 3.6 Effect of longicin silencing in tick mortality and virus titer
- Fig. 3.7 Virucidal effect of full-length (FL) longicin against LGTV

CHAPTER 4

Table 4.1 List of PCR primers used for detection of the HEdefensin gene

- Table 4.2 List of PCR primers used for the synthesis of double-stranded RNA
- Fig. 4.1 Characterization of HEdefensin cDNA. Nucleotide and predicted amino acid sequences of HEdefensin cDNA
- Fig. 4.2 Alignment of the amino acid sequences of HEdefensin and defensins from other ticks
- Fig. 4.3 Transcription profiles of HEdefensin analyzed by real-time PCR
- Fig. 4.4 Cell growth inhibition effect of the HEdefensin peptide on BHK-21 cells
- Fig. 4.5 Virucidal activity of HEdefensin against Langat virus
- Fig. 4.6 Dose- and time-dependent virucidal effects of HEdefensin against LGTV
- Fig. 4.7 Temperature-dependent virucidal effect of HEdefensin against LGTV
- Fig. 4.8 Prophylactic and post-adsorption antiviral activity of HEdefensin against LGTV
- Fig. 4.9 Virucidal activity of the HEdefensin peptide against an adenovirus
- Fig. 4.10 Gene-specific silencing in ticks from each group at 28 d post-dsRNA injection

ABBREVIATIONS

AMPs: antimicrobial peptides

BHK: baby hamster kidney

BSL2, 3: biosafety level 2 or 3

cDNA: complementary DNA

CCHFV: Crimean-Congo hemorrhagic fever virus

DAI: days after infestation

DAC: days after challenge

DPI: days post-injection

DMEM: Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium

EMEM: Eagle's minimum essential medium

FFA: focus formation assay

FFU: foci-forming-unit

FL: full length

dsRNA: double-stranded RNA

EST: expressed sequenced tag(s)

FBS: fetal bovine serum

HPLC: High Performance Liquid Chromatograph

IFA: immunofluorescence assay

IFAT: indirect immunofluorescent antibody test

IgG: immunoglobulin G

IMD: immune deficiency

JAK/STAT: Janus kinase-signal transducers and activators of transcription

Luc: firefly luciferase gene

LGTV: Langat virus

MOI: multiplicity of infection

MEM: minimum essential medium

NC: negative control

PAMPs: pathogen-associated molecular patterns

PBS: phosphate-buffered solution

PC: positive control

qPCR: quantitative polymerase chain reaction

RF%: percentage of foci reduction

RNAi: RNA interference

RT-PCR: reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction

SFTSV: severe fever with thrombocytopenia syndrome virus TCID50: 50% tissue culture infectious dose TAE: Tris-Acetate EDTA buffer TBEV: tick-borne encephalitis virus TBFVs: tick-borne flaviviruses TBVs: tick-borne viruses

THOV: Thogoto virus

GENERAL INTRODUCTION

Ticks are important vectors of disease-causing microorganisms, rickettsiae, spirochaetes, protozoa and viruses affecting humans, livestock, wild and companion animals [1]. Among the important pathogens that ticks transmit, viruses form a major constituency of the transmitted pathogens and remain to be a big threat to both human and animal populations as they can produce diseases with high morbidity and mortality [2, 3].

Tick-borne viruses (TBVs) comprise a wide range of viruses classified into six virus families and these include *Asfarviridae*, *Bunyaviridae*, *Flaviviridae*, *Orthomyxoviridae*, *Rhabdoviridae*, and *Reoviridae* [4]. Among these viral families, *Bunyaviridae* and *Flaviviridae* are considered to have the most important TBVs of public health importance, including tick-borne encephalitis virus (TBEV) and Crimean-Congo hemorrhagic fever virus (CCHFV) which are known to cause severe clinical symptoms in humans [4 – 6].

A tabular summary of select virus families transmitted by ticks of medical and veterinary importance is shown in the next page.

Family	Representative virus	Vectors ^a	Distribution	Disease ^b
Asfarviridae	African Swine Fever	Or. moubata,	Africa	Fever
		Or. erraticus		(pigs)
Bunyaviridae	CCHFV	Hy. marginatum	Africa, Asia,	Hemor.
		De. marginatus	Southern	fever
			Europe	(humans)
Flaviviridae	TBEV	Ix. ricinus,	Europe,	Encepha.
		Ix. persulcatus	Northern Asia	(humans)
Orthomyxo-	Bourbon	Unknown	United	Hemor.
viridae			States	fever
				(humans)
Rhabdoviridae	Sawgrass	De. variabilis	United	Unknown
			States	
Reoviridae	Colorado	De. andersoni	United	Fever
	Tick Fever		States	(humans)

Table 1. Select tick-borne viruses listed by virus family of medical or veterinary importance

^aDe.: *Dermacentor*; Ix.: *Ixodes*; Hy.: *Hyalomma*; Or.: Ornithodoros, ^bEncepha.: Encephalitis; Hemor.; Hemorrhagic. (Table adapted from Brackney and Armstrong (2016) and dela Fuente et al. (2017).

Of the 900 currently known tick species, only less than 10% are implicated as virus vectors and these included the *Ornithodoros* and *Argas* Genera for the argasid ticks and *Ixodes, Haemaphysalis, Hyalomma, Amblyomma, Dermacentor*; and *Rhipicephalus* Genera in ixodid ticks [6, 7].

Although the role of ticks in the transmission of viruses has been known for over a century [3] and ticks being second to mosquitoes in transmitting human diseases [8], the diversity of tick-borne viruses has been less thoroughly studied than that of mosquito-borne viruses [9]. Even until now, detection of new pathogenic viruses are still being reported and known viruses continuously spread to new geographical locations [3].

The flaviviruses account for the majority of arthropod-borne viruses worldwide, which includes the TBEV serocomplex [10, 11]. TBEV serocomplex is consists of closely related flaviviruses that cause important diseases in animals and humans which include Kyasanur Forest virus, Langat virus (LGTV), Louping-ill virus, Omsk hemorrhagic fever virus, Powassan virus, and TBEV [12]. The transmission of this group of viruses is commonly associated with tick species which include hard ticks *Ixodes ricinus, I. persulcatus, Dermacentor* spp., and *Hyalomma* spp., [10].

Haemaphysalis longicornis is also a hard tick mainly distributed in East Asia and Australia and a known vector of theileriosis, non-zoonotic babesiosis [13, 14] and was also recently established as the potential reservoir and vector of a bunyavirus, the severe fever with thrombocytopenia syndrome virus (SFTSV) [15].

Detection and isolation of flaviviruses have been previously reported in *H. longicornis*. Powassan encephalitis virus was isolated in *H. longicornis* in Canada and USA [16], while TBEV has been molecularly detected in the tick in South Korea [17]. Though these reports suggest that *H. longicornis* can successfully harbor and transmit flaviviruses, studies showing survival dynamics of any tick-borne flavivirus in *H.*

longicornis are lacking, most especially experiments demonstrating the capacity of the tick to maintain and successfully transmit flaviviruses to animals.

Since tick vectors of TBEV and other pathogenic members of TBEV serocomplex circulate in East Asia [10] where *H. longicornis* is also mainly distributed, it is interesting to know whether *H. longicornis* is a competent vector of these viruses in East Asia. Vector competence is defined as the ability of an arthropod to become infected with the virus and transmit the virus following blood feeding [18]

Since most TBFVs require at least a biosafety level 3 (BSL3) containment facility, the use of the naturally attenuated LGTV provides a convenient BSL2 model of TBEV and other highly pathogenic TBFVs [19].

LGTV was isolated from pools of *I. granulatus* from Malaysia [20]. LGTV shares more than 74% nucleotide identity with TBEV which prompted the use of the virus as a vaccine candidate against TBE for several years [21], but the vaccination was later on abandoned due to development of unexpectedly high incidence of neurologic disease in vaccinated patients (around 1:10,000) [21 - 23]. In natural environment, LGTV does not cause disease in rodents, but in young laboratory mice inoculated intracerebrally with the virus, encephalitis develops [24].

On the other hand, Thogoto virus (THOV), a tick-borne virus not previously reported in East Asia, was recently isolated from a *H. longicornis* in Kyoto, Japan [9]. THOV is a type of species of the genus Thogotovirus in the family Orthomyxoviridae [25]. The virus was first isolated in 1960 from *Rhipicephalus (Boophilus) decoloratus* and *Rhipicephalus* spp. ticks collected on cattle in Thogoto Forest, Nairobi, Kenya [26], and is reported to affect vertebrate hosts such as cattle, camels, and, sporadically, humans. Other ticks that are known to be vectors of this virus include *R. annulatus, R. sanguineus, R. appendiculatus, R. bursa, R. evertsi, Amblyomma variegatum, H. truncatum*, and *H. a. anatolicum* [27]. The virus can cause afebrile leucopenia in cattle and abortion in sheep [28]. THOV can also affect humans, with one fatality already recorded from two reported human cases [29].

Another aspect of TBVs that is still at an early stage of understanding is the tick-virus interaction. As carriers of several pathogenic microorganisms, protozoa, rickettsiae, spirochaetes, and viruses [1, 30], ticks need to employ broad spectrum innate immunity mechanisms that will allow them to maintain the pathogens and commensal microbes without impairing their viability and further development [31, 32]. With the exceptional longevity of ticks, they can harbor TBVs over prolonged periods of time, making them not only vectors but also excellent reservoir hosts for the viruses

[6]. Although tick immune responses against bacteria have been widely studied, the knowledge about antiviral immunity pathways is generally limited in ticks [33, 34]. RNA interference (RNAi) is considered to be the most important antiviral response in mosquitoes and also the most likely important antiviral response in all arthropods [35]. It is a conserved biological response to double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) which results in the production of small RNAs that mediate regulation of expression of genes by degradation or by translation inhibition of homologous messenger RNA [36]. Aside from RNAi, the other signaling pathways in arthropods which respond to virus infection include Immune deficiency (IMD), Janus kinase-signal transducers and activators of transcription (JAK/STAT), and Toll [35, 37 – 39]. In ticks however, the only antiviral innate immune response described to date is RNAi [40, 41]. In the case of melanisation, it remains unclear whether phenoloxidase (PO) cascade is present in ticks [35], although, the Toll signaling pathway can be activated in ticks after a flavivirus infection [42].

In this study, I explored the role of humoral defenses in ticks particularly the antimicrobial proteins and peptides which play a major role in protecting ticks against microorganisms [43, 44]. Antimicrobial peptides (AMPs) are ancient immune molecules that are important in invertebrate and vertebrate host defenses [45, 46]. These peptides display broad-spectrum biological activity against bacteria, yeast, fungi, protozoan

parasites, and enveloped viruses [47 - 49] and have been demonstrated to possess immunomodulatory properties [50]. Numerous small molecules such as defensins, lysozymes or by tick-specific antimicrobial compounds such as microplusin provide the direct antimicrobial defense in ticks [31].

This dissertation describes studies on survival dynamics of TBVs in *H*. *longicornis* and the effects of tick antimicrobial peptides in viral replication with the following specific objectives:

- 1. To demonstrate the survival dynamics of Langat virus in *H. longicornis*;
- 2. To evaluate the vector competence of *H. longicornis* for Thogoto virus isolated in Japan;
- 3. To evaluate the antiviral activity of *H. longicornis* antimicrobial peptide, longicin;
- 4. To identify and characterize a new antimicrobial peptide, HEdefensin, with focus on antiviral activity.

CHAPTER 1

Demonstration of the survival dynamics of Langat virus in *Haemaphysalis longicornis* using anal pore microinjection

This work has been published as: Talactac, M.R., Yoshii, K., Hernandez, E.P., Kusakisako, K., Galay, R.L., Fujisaki, K., Mochizuki, M., and Tanaka, T. (2017). Synchronous Langat virus infection of *Haemaphysalis longicornis* using anal pore microinjection. *Viruses*. **9**, 189.

1.1 Introduction

Majority of arthropod-borne viruses worldwide belongs to Flaviviruses which also include the TBEV serocomplex that can cause important diseases in animals and humans [10, 11]. Tick species of the hard ticks *Ixodes ricinus*, *I. persulcatus*, *Dermacentor* spp., and *Hyalomma* spp., commonly transmit this group of viruses [10].

Haemaphysalis longicornis is also a hard tick mainly distributed in East Asia and Australia and a known vector of theileriosis and non-zoonotic babesiosis [13, 14]. The hard ticks was also the established reservoir and vector of the severe fever with thrombocytopenia syndrome virus (SFTSV) [15]. The detection and isolation of flaviviruses have been reported previously in H. longicornis [17, 51]; however, studies showing the survival dynamics of any tick-borne flavivirus in H. longicornis are still lacking. While ticks can be naturally infected with tick-borne viruses by feeding them on viraemic animals, this method requires a sufficient level of viraemia for transmission to a naïve tick [52]. Moreover, synchronization of tick infection with a defined viral inoculum is a notable limitation in this method [2]. Another method of tick infection is through percoxal microinjection, however, it bypasses the midgut barrier which makes it non-representative of natural route of infection and may not ensure consistent infection rates among fed ticks [53]. Immersion method, on the other hand, can also successfully

infect ticks. This infection method is simpler and relatively inexpensive; however, generating cohorts of infected ticks with equal pathogen burden is its major limitation [54].

In this study, I have demonstrated a consistent infection and maintenance of Langat virus (LGTV), a naturally attenuated member of the TBEV serocomplex of flaviviruses, in adult *H. longicornis* using anal pore microinjection originally used to infect ticks with *Borrelia burgdorferi* [54]. Although no transovarial transmission was observed in this study, the ticks infected by this method successfully established horizontal transmission of LGTV to mice making this method an additional tool in studying tick–virus–host interactions.

1.2 Materials and Methods

1.2.1 Ticks and animals

Parthenogenetic *H. longicornis* (Okayama strain) ticks were maintained for several generations by feeding on the ears of Japanese white rabbits (KBT Oriental Co., Saga, Japan) at the Experimental Animal Center, Joint Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Kagoshima University, Kagoshima, Japan [55]. Alternatively, ticks were capsule/tube fed using six-week-old, female, ICR mice (Kyudo, Fukuoka, Japan) [56]. The animals were kept in a temperature- and humidity-controlled room, with a constant supply of water and commercial feeds. The use and care of animals in this study was in accordance with approved guidelines (approval numbers VM 15055 and VM 15058) from the Animal Care and Use Committee of Kagoshima University.

1.2.2 Cells and virus

Baby hamster kidney (BHK-21) cells (ATCC CCL-10) (ATCC, Manassas, VA, USA) were maintained in Eagle's Minimum Essential Medium (EMEM) supplemented with 5% fetal bovine serum (FBS) (Equitech-Bio, Kerrville, TX, USA) and 1% antibiotic/antimycotic (Nacalai Tesque, Kyoto, Japan). Cell cultures were maintained at 37 °C under 5% CO₂ until use. To amplify the LGTV TP21 strain, BHK-21 cells were utilized in this study. The LGTV stock titer was determined through focus formation assay (FFA), as described previously [57], and later aliquoted and stored at -80 °C.

1.2.3 Tick infection

Adult ticks were infected with LGTV by anal pore microinjection [54], basically as described. Briefly, several 10 μ L calibrated capillary tubes (Drummond

Scientific Co., Broomall, PA, USA) were fabricated into microinjection needles by heating and pulling in a capillary pipette puller (model PN-30) (Narishige, Tokyo, Japan), which were eventually stored on adhesive tape in a petri dish. The ticks were then immobilized using a double-sided adhesive tape on glass slides, with the tick's ventral side up. Under a dissecting microscope (Olympus, Tokyo, Japan), the tick's anal aperture area was focused. Then, after connecting the microinjection needle in the IM 300 microinjector (Narishige, Tokyo, Japan) equipped with automated foot control, the tip of the tube was snapped where the diameter is slightly smaller than that of the anal aperture of the tick by gently touching the tip of the needle. Then microinjection needle was loaded with 0.3 μ L of virus stock containing approximately 15,000 focus forming units (ffu) of LGTV. With the immobilized ticks under the dissecting microscope and focused on the anal aperture, a very mild pressure was gently applied to any area near the anal aperture using fine forceps, allowing the separation of the anal plates and opening the anal pore. The tip of the needle was then carefully inserted slightly into the anal aperture through the forced opening of the anal plates, while keeping the needle insertion to a minimum to prevent any damage to the hindgut. Then using the microinjector, the virus inoculum was injected to each tick, wherein, each tick received a single injection. For the control group, EMEM was injected. After the injection, the

ticks were held for 24 h in a 25 °C incubator to check for any mortality arising from possible injury due to the injection.

1.2.4. Detection of Langat virus RNA

To determine viral infection, ticks and mouse samples were collected at indicated time points and subsequently homogenized to isolate the total RNA for cDNA synthesis. Real-time PCR using THUNDERBIRD SYBR qPCR Mix (Toyobo, Osaka, Japan) with a 7300 real-time PCR system (Applied Biosystems, CA, USA) was used to detect the viral RNA. LGTV membrane associated glycoprotein precursor (Pre-M) gene-specific primers were used to detect LGTV RNA, while mouse β -actin-specific primers were used for normalization (Table 1.1). Likewise, to quantify the change of viral RNA in ticks post-infection, real-time PCR was also used. LGTV negative-sense RNA-specific primers described elsewhere [2] were used to detect LGTV RNA, while H. longicornis ribosomal protein L23 gene-specific primers were used for normalization (Table 1-1). Alternatively, viral infection in different stages of ticks (egg, larva, and adult) was also determined using reverse transcription PCR (RT-PCR). Homogenization of tick samples, cDNA synthesis, and PCR product visualization were already described elsewhere [58]. Detection of viral RNA was carried out using universal flavivirus forward (5'-AATGTACGCTGATGACACAGCTGG CTGGGACAC-3') and reverse (5'-TCCAGACCTTCAGC ATGTCTTCTGTTGTCATCCA-3') primers [59], while *H. longicornis actin* gene-specific forward (5'-ATCCTGCGTCTCGACTTGG-3') and reverse (5'-GCCGTGGTGGTGAAAGAGTAG-3') primers [60] were used as internal control.

1.2.5. Langat virus titration among LGTV-infected adult ticks

Ticks inoculated with LGTV were collected and individually homogenized at 0, 1, 3, 7, 14, 21, 28, 60, and 120 days post-injection (dpi). The collected individual homogenate was eventually titrated as previously described [57].

1.2.6. Detection of Langat virus antigens in tick organs using indirect immunofluorescent antibody test

The indirect immunofluorescent antibody test (IFAT) was performed to demonstrate the localization of LGTV in salivary glands, midguts, and hemocytes of *H. longicornis* (28 dpi via anal pore microinjection), following the method described previously [61, 62].

1.2.7. Langat virus transmission from ticks to mice

To determine whether LGTV could be transmitted to mice by tick bite, LGTV-infected adult ticks (28 dpi) were allowed to feed on 20 mice (one tick per mouse) until fully engorged by feeding capsule method, as previously described [56]. Blood samples collected from each mouse at 28 days after infestation (dai) were used for LGTV detection using specific real-time PCR primer pairs (Table 1). Then, using the previously described immunofluorescence assay (IFA) [15], I also detected LGTV antibodies in serum samples from mice fed upon by infected adult ticks. Likewise, mice were observed for up to 28 dai for any clinical signs, including hunchback posture, ruffled fur, and hind-limb paralysis [63, 64]. Brain samples were collected from mice that exhibited paralysis (considered terminal) and from survivors (live mice 28 dai) to detect viral RNA, as described above. Lastly, five mice infested with EMEM-injected ticks and another five mice injected with 10,000 ffu of LGTV intraperitoneally served as negative and positive controls, respectively.

1.2.8. Transovarial transmission of Langat virus in ticks

All the fully engorged ticks collected from the tick infestation experiment using feeding capsule method were collected and allowed to lay eggs. Fifty percent of the

individual egg clutch produced from both LGTV- and EMEM-injected groups was homogenized separately, while the remaining 50% of each egg clutch was allowed to hatch into larvae. Both egg and larval homogenates were used to isolate total RNA for cDNA synthesis. LGTV RNA was detected in each sample using RT-PCR.

1.2.9. Statistical Analysis

All samples were tested at least in triplicate and statistically analyzed using Welch's *t*-test in GraphPad Prism version 3.0 software (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA, USA), wherein p-values of less than 0.05 and 0.01 were regarded as significant and highly significant, respectively.

1.3 Results

1.3.1 Langat virus infection in ticks

I initially observed that LGTV injected ticks via anal pore microinjection remained positive to LGTV RNA even after 28 dpi (Table 1.2). Additionally, infectious virions can be detected in the midgut (20/20) and carcass (without the midgut and salivary gland; 3/20), but not in the salivary gland (0/20) (Table 1.3). These observations may suggest that the virus can be maintained in the ticks, specifically in the midgut, even after 28 dpi without any difference in mortality compared to the control. However, since the mere presence of infectious virions may only suggest retention and not necessarily replication, I later on confirmed the LGTV replication through time point determination of LGTV RNA and titer among the anal pore microinjected ticks. The LGTV negative-sense RNA strand, an obligatory marker for virus replication [2], increased over the time course of the infection (Figure 1.1A), and increasing viral titers were also observed beginning 3 dpi, with the maximum titer recorded at 28 dpi, while the virus remained detectable for at least 120 dpi (Figure 1.1B). On the other hand, viral antigens at 28 dpi were consistently detected in the cytoplasm of midgut cells of LGTV-injected ticks (Figure 1.2A). I also detected LGTV antigens in the hemocytes, but not in the salivary glands.

1.3.2 Langat virus transmission to mice

I also tested whether anal pore microinjected, unfed, adult ticks can successfully transmit the virus to a susceptible host. Infected adult ticks (28 dpi) were allowed to feed on mice, and then the presence of both viral RNA and LGTV antibodies was checked 28 dai. Mice were also observed for clinical signs for the entire duration of the study, wherein paralyzed mice were sacrificed to collect the brains for LGTV RNA detection through real-time PCR. Mice inoculated with LGTV or EMEM through intraperitoneal inoculation served as positive and negative controls, respectively. One mouse from the positive control group and two mice infested with the LGTV-infected ticks that showed hind-limb paralysis were positive for viral RNA in the brain (Table 1.4). In the blood and brain samples collected from the surviving mice at 28 dai, no LGTV RNA was detected; however, 16 of 18 mice (88.8%) infested with LGTV-infected ticks and 4/4 (100%) of the positive control mice showed LGTV-specific antibodies. As expected, no LGTV-specific antibodies were detected from the EMEM-inoculated ticks (Table 1.4). Representative IFA detection images of LGTV antibodies from all experimental groups are shown in Figure 1.2B.

1.3.3 Transovarial transmission of Langat virus in ticks

To observe the vertical transmission of LGTV in ticks, eggs, and larvae from the infected adults were examined for viral RNA using RT-PCR. In summary, 85% (17/20) and 100% (5/5) of the engorged ticks from the LGTV- and EMEM-injected groups successfully laid eggs, respectively. In addition, a 100% hatching rate was observed in both groups. However, as shown in Table 1.5, no LGTV RNA was detected in both egg (0/17) and larval (0/17) samples from LGTV-injected ticks. As expected, no viral RNA was detected in the control group (0/5).

1.4 Discussion

One of the most important determinants of vector competence is the susceptibility of midgut cells to virus infection [6], and anal pore microinjection method may prove to be an important technique in evaluating vector competency, since the virus will first come in contact with the tick gut. As shown in Figure 1.1, LGTV successfully replicated in the *H. longicornis* as shown by increasing viral RNA and titer. I also managed to clearly demonstrate that the virus successfully infected the midgut cells and hemocytes (Figure 1.2) and infectious virions can be consistently isolated from the midgut (Table 1.3). The isolation of LGTV in some tick carcasses may suggest infection of some tick organs or may be due to incomplete washing of infected hemocytes.

On the other hand, LGTV localization and isolation in the salivary glands (Figure 1.2 and Table 1.3) was not observed in the current study. I can only speculate that the virus replicated in a sub-detectable level or may have not yet entered the organ, since I have not yet checked for the presence the virus in the salivary glands during or after blood feeding. The latter observation was previously reported in Thogoto virus (THOV), wherein the virus was not detected in the salivary glands of *Rhipicephalus appendiculatus* (transstadially infected) until the ticks had fed on a host for about seven days [65]. It was previously reported for TBEV that feeding enhances salivary gland infection; thus, partially fed ticks have significantly higher infection prevalences than unfed ticks from the same collection site [66]. It is also during a subsequent meal, that the virus enters the saliva through the salivary gland epithelium for eventual transmission [67]. Thus, despite the absence of detection of LGTV in the salivary glands of the LGTV-injected ticks, the horizontal transmission of the virus was still observed as shown in Table 1.4.

On the other hand, despite the failure to detect viraemia in all the experimental groups of mice, almost 90% of the naïve mice infested with infected ticks seroconverted, suggesting that subclinical infection may have occurred. Such detection of antibodies in mice already suggests virus transmission, since host infection has usually been detected by virus isolation and/or seroconversion [68]. Likewise, the two paralyzed mice infested with infected ticks showed the presence of LGTV RNA in their brains, indicating further the successful transmission of virus from ticks to mice; however, I failed to determine whether meningitis or encephalitis was present in their respective brains. What is also notable in the present study was the absence of transovarial transmission as

determined from the eggs and hatched larvae collected from the engorged infected adult ticks (Table 1.5). Although not all infected ticks successfully transfer the virus to their eggs [53], the absence of detection from eggs and larvae could be explained by previous reports that a large proportion of larvae may become infected by non-viraemic transmission when they co-feed with infected nymph or larvae [69]. Thus, evaluation of the co-feeding transmission between adult infected ticks via anal pore microinjection and naïve nymphs, can further establish if the current method of infection can mimic the natural spread virus of among tick populations.

In summary of this Chapter, *H. longicornis* can be efficiently infected with LGTV through anal pore microinjection. Moreover, infected *H. longicornis* can effectively transmit LGTV to a susceptible host, as shown by the presence of viral RNA in the brain of infected mice and the presence of LGTV antibodies in almost 90% of infested mice. However, demonstration of LGTV transmission through co-feeding between an infected adult and immature naïve ticks are needed to demonstrate the possible mechanism on how LGTV can circulate in the tick population, especially that no transovarial transmission was observed in the study using anal pore microinjection. Taken together, the results presented highly suggest that the anal pore microinjection method can be a useful technique in studying tick, virus, and host interaction

Tables and Figures in CHAPTER 1

 Table 1.1 List of real-time PCR primers used to detect Langat Virus RNA

Primers	Sequence $(5' \rightarrow 3')$
LGTV Pre-M Forward	GGATGGATTGTTGCCCAGGA
LGTV Pre-M Reverse	CCCAGCTCGAGAACCAATGT
LGTV Neg. Forward	GTCTCCGGTTGCAGGACTGT
LGTV Neg. Reverse	CTCGGTCAGTAGGATGGTGTTG
H. longicornis L23 Forward	CACACTCGTGTTCATCGTCC
H. longicornis L23 Reverse	ATGAGTGTGTTCACGTTGGC
Mouse β -actin Forward	TTCTTTGCAGCTCCTTCGTT
Mouse β -actin Reverse	ATGGAGGGGAATACAGCCC

Table 1.2 Detection of Langat virus RNA from ticks injected withLGTV and Eagle's Minimum Essential Medium via anal poremicroinjection using reverse transcription PCR

LGTV detection		
Absolute value	Percentage	
0/20	0	
20/20	100	
	Absolute value 0/20	

Tissue	No. positive/total (%)	Mean titer \pm SD $(\log_{10} \text{ ffu/tick})$
Midgut	20/20 (100)	3.37±0.16
Salivary gland	0/20 (0)	-
Carcass	3/20 (15)	2.53 ± 0.85

 Table 1.3 Comparative Langat virus titers from selected organs of unfed adult *Haemaphysalis longicornis* at 28 days post-injection (dpi)

	Moribund mice ^a		Survivors		
Treatment	Martality (0/)	Viral	Seroconversion	Viral	Viral
meannent	Mortality (%)	RNA in	(%)	RNA in	RNA in
	(death/total)	brain ^b	(positive/total)	brain ^b	blood ^b
Medium-injected	0.(0/5)	NI A	0 (0/5)		
ticks	0 (0/5)	N.A.	0 (0/5)	-	-
LGTV-injected	10 (2/20)	L (2/2)	00.0(1/10)		
ticks	10 (2/20)	+ (2/2)	88.8 (16/18)	-	-
LGTV	20(1/5)	+ (1/1)	100(4/4)		
Inoculated mice	20 (1/5)	+ (1/1)	100(4/4)	-	-

Table 1.4 Langat virus transmission from Haemaphysalis longicornis to mice

^aMice were considered terminal and later on sacrificed at the first signs of disease.

^bReal-time-PCR was used for detection of LGTV in mouse tissues as represented by presence (+), absence (-) or not applicable (N.A.).

Sample	Group	LGTV detection		
Sample	Group	Absolute value	Percentage	
Ease	EMEM	0/5	0	
Eggs	LGTV	0/17	0	
Loruga	EMEM	0/5	0	
Larvae	LGTV	0/17	0	

Table 1.5 Detection of Langat virus RNA in eggs and larvae using reverse transcription PCR


Fig. 1.1 Replication of Langat virus in *Haemaphysalis longicornis* after infection via anal pore microinjection. (A) Real-time PCR was used to quantify the changes in the negative-sense strand of LGTV RNA collected from groups of five ticks at each time point. The *H. longicornis L23* gene was used to normalize the data at each time point. (B) Virus titration after LGTV infection via anal pore microinjection. Error bars in virus titers indicate the SD in mean values of three ticks at each time point. *P < 0.05, ** P < 0.01, as compared to day 0.



Fig. 1.2 Localization of Langat virus in selected organs from unfed adult ticks after infection via anal pore microinjection and immunofluorescence assay detection of LGTV antibodies in serum samples from mice. (A) Viral antigens were detected using a specific LGTV polyclonal antibody, while normal mouse serum served as a control. Nuclei counterstaining (blue) was done using DAPI, and arrowheads denote LGTV antigens (red) (bar = 20 μ m). (B) Sera collected from mouse infested with EMEM-injected tick (1) (1:200, No.1); mouse inoculated with 10,000 ffu of LGTV (2) (1:12,800, No.1); mouse infested with LGTV-injected tick (3) (1:6,400, No.18) reacting with LGTV-infected baby hamster kidney cells. Arrowheads denote LGTV ffu detected by LGTV antibodies (red) (bar = 10 μ m).

CHAPTER 2

Vector competence of *Haemaphysalis longicornis* ticks for a Japanese isolate of the Thogoto virus

<u>This work will be published as:</u> Talactac, M.R., Yoshii, K., Hernandez, E.P., Kusakisako, K., Galay, R.L., Fujisaki, K., Mochizuki, M., and Tanaka, T. (2018). Vector competence of *Haemaphysalis longicornis* ticks for a Japanese isolate of the Thogoto virus.

2.1 Introduction

Ticks are important vectors of viruses of public health importance, including TBEV, CCHFV, and African swine fever virus, which are known to cause severe clinical symptoms in humans and domestic animals [4, 5, 6]. In Japan, the only known endemic tick-borne viruses include TBEV and SFTSV [70, 71]. However, THOV, a tick-borne virus not previously reported in East Asia, was recently isolated from a H. longicornis in Kyoto, Japan [9]. THOV is a type of species of the genus Thogotovirus in the family Orthomyxoviridae [25]. THOV has a genome consisting of 6 negative-sense, single-stranded RNA segments, and it is structurally and genetically similar to influenza viruses [72, 73]. The virus was first isolated in 1960 from *Rhipicephalus decoloratus* and Rhipicephalus spp. ticks collected on cattle in Thogoto Forest, Nairobi, Kenya [26], and is reported to affect vertebrate hosts such as cattle, camels, and, sporadically, humans. Other ticks that are known to be vectors of this virus include *R. annulatus*, *R.* sanguineus, R. appendiculatus, R. bursa, R. evertsi, Amblyomma variegatum, Hyalomma truncatum, and H. a. anatolicum [27]. The virus can cause afebrile leucopenia in cattle and abortion in sheep [28], and can also affect humans, with one fatality already recorded from two reported human cases [29].

Since this is the first reported isolation of THOV in Japan, I am greatly

interested in knowing the survival dynamics of THOV in *H. longicornis*. Moreover, it is also important to determine whether *H. longicornis* is the principal vector of THOV in Japan, since the Japanese THOV isolate was originally obtained from *H. longicornis*, the major tick species at the collection site [9]. Ultimately, I aimed to demonstrate the vector competency of *H. longicornis* for harboring and transmitting THOV to further enhance our understanding of the public health importance of this newly emerging virus in Japan.

2.2 Materials and Methods

2.2.1 Ticks and animals

Parthenogenetic *H. longicornis* (Okayama strain) ticks were maintained for several generations by feeding on the ears of Japanese white rabbits (KBT Oriental Co.) at the Experimental Animal Center, Joint Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Kagoshima University, Kagoshima, Japan [55]. Conversely, ticks were infested on 6-week-old female BALB/c mice (Kyudo) using the feeding capsule method as previously described [56]. Animal experiments were conducted in accordance with approved guidelines (approval numbers VM 15055 and VM 16016) of the Animal Care and Use Committee of Kagoshima University.

2.2.2 Cell culture and virus

BHK-21 cells were grown in EMEM containing 5% FBS and 1% antibiotic/antimycotic and maintained at 37 °C under 5% CO₂ until use. The THOV Kamigamo strain was amplified in BHK-21 cells, and the virus stock titer was determined by FFA as previously described [57] with some modifications.

2.2.3 Infection of ticks with THOV

Adult ticks were infected experimentally with THOV by anal pore microinjection as previously described [54, 74]. Infection by microinjection was accomplished by injecting 0.3 µl of virus stock containing approximately 100 ffu of THOV into the tick's anal aperture using a microinjector (Narishige Group). In contrast, EMEM was injected in the control group. After the injection, ticks were kept for 24 h in a 25 °C incubator to observe for any mortality arising from possible injury due to the injection.

Alternatively, naïve nymphs were also evaluated to determine whether they can acquire THOV through feeding on THOV-injected mice or via co-feeding with an adult infected via anal pore microinjection. For feeding in THOV-injected mice, 3 mice were injected subcutaneously with 10,000 ffu of THOV, and then immediately infested with 30 naïve nymphs each. Three EMEM-injected mice, which served as the negative controls, were infested with the same number of nymphal ticks per mice. For the co-feeding experiment, 5 THOV-infected adult ticks (28 dpi) were infested individually onto 5 mice together with 20 naïve nymphs/mouse. Four EMEM-injected adult ticks served as negative controls with the same number of nymphs/mouse. After feeding, all engorged nymphs were collected and allowed to molt. Twenty-one days post-molting, adult ticks were examined for either the presence of THOV RNA or infectious virions via real-time PCR and FFA, respectively.

2.2.4 Detection of THOV RNA in mouse and tick tissues

Total mRNA extraction and analysis of THOV RNA in mice and ticks through real-time PCR using THUNDERBIRDTM SYBR® qPCR Mix (TOYOBO) with a 7300 real-time PCR system (Applied Biosystems) were performed as previously described [60]. Briefly, gene-specific primers were designed to target THOV segment 6 (matrix protein) and tick ribosomal protein L23 or mouse β -actin (internal control) genes. To generate standard curves, eightfold serial dilutions of the cDNA from THOV, adult ticks, or mouse tissue were used. Each sample was run in triplicate, and the data were analyzed using 7300 System SDS software (Applied Biosystems). Lastly, normalized gene expressions were computed by dividing the amount of THOV gene expression by the amount of L23 or mouse β -actin expressions for each sample.

2.2.5 Isolation and titration of THOV from tick tissues and whole adult ticks

Ticks inoculated with THOV were collected and individually homogenized at 0, 1, 3, 7, 14, 21, 28, 60, and 120 dpi). The collected individual homogenate was eventually titrated as previously described [57].

On the other hand, collected tick organs such as salivary glands, midguts, and carcasses (without midguts and salivary glands) were washed 3 times with PBS, homogenized individually, and then diluted with 300 μ l of E-MEM with antibiotics, centrifuged, and subsequently filtered as previously described [74]. The collected supernatants were directly used for titration

2.2.6 Detection of THOV antigens in tick organs using IFAT

IFAT was performed to demonstrate the localization of THOV in salivary glands and midguts of unfed, THOV-injected ticks, while, for partially fed ticks, synganglia were also used, following the method described previously [61, 62].

2.2.7 Tick transmission of THOV to mice

To determine whether THOV introduced into ticks via anal pore microinjection can be transmitted to mice by tick bite, I allowed THOV-infected adults to feed on mice via the feeding capsule/tube method [56]. Twenty-two infected adult ticks (28 dpi) were allowed to feed individually on 22 naive mice until engorgement. EMEM-injected ticks were also allowed to feed on 8 mice for a negative control (NC), while another 8 mice were injected with 10,000 ffu of THOV to serve as a positive control (PC). Seven days after infestation (dai), spleen and liver tissues were obtained from 10 mice infested with THOV-injected ticks and examined by real-time PCR to detect THOV RNA as described above. Three NC and PC mice were also sacrificed for spleen and liver collection. Then, the remaining mice from each group were observed for up to 28 dai. At the end of the observation period (28 dai), blood samples were collected for the detection of THOV-specific antibodies from the different experimental groups using IFA [15]. Briefly, serum samples were assayed by using THOV-infected BHK cells as antigens. The cells were cultivated in 48-well plates, fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde, and used as antigens for IFAs to detect THOV antibodies in the collected serum samples. Each serum was initially assayed at a 1:200 dilution (5% skimmed milk in PBS), and then a two-fold diluted, thereafter.

Alternatively, I also allowed the molted adult ticks from nymphs co-infested with THOV-infected adults via anal pore microinjection to feed on mice. Twenty (20) molted adult ticks (28 days post molting) were allowed to feed individually on 20 naive mice until engorgement via the feeding capsule/tube method. EMEM-injected ticks were also allowed to feed on 5 mice for a negative control (NC), while another 5 mice were injected with 10,000 ffu of THOV to serve as a positive control (PC). At 28 dai, blood samples were collected for the detection of THOV-specific antibodies from the different experimental groups using IFA as described above.

2.2.8 Determination of transovarial transmission of THOV in ticks

All fully engorged ticks collected from the tick infestation experiments (experimental anal pore microinjection and experimental virus acquisition through co-feeding) using the feeding capsule method were allowed to lay eggs. Fifty percent of the individual clutch of eggs produced from both LGTV- and EMEM-injected groups was homogenized separately, while the remaining 50% of each clutch of eggs was allowed to hatch into larvae and, later, homogenized 14 days after hatching. Both egg and larval homogenates were used to isolate total RNA for cDNA synthesis. LGTV RNA was detected in each sample using real-time PCR as described above.

2.2.9 Statistical analysis

All samples were tested at least in triplicate unless otherwise stated and statistically analyzed using Welch's *t*-test in GraphPad Prism software, wherein *P* values of less than 0.05 and 0.01 were regarded as significant and highly significant, respectively.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 THOV replication in ticks

Figure 2.1 shows that THOV can successfully replicate in *H. longicornis*. Increasing viral RNA levels can be observed beginning at 3 dpi, and eventually peaking at 21 dpi (Figure 2.1A). On the other hand, Figure 2.1B, also shows an increasing virus titer pattern, peaking at 28 dpi. Even 4 months post-THOV inoculation, infectious virions can still be detected. I also conducted organ titration to determine which organ is the target site for virus replication in unfed and feeding states. In unfed adult ticks, THOV was consistently isolated from the midguts of infected ticks (20/20) (Table 2.2). On the other hand, I can also isolate infectious virions from 10% of the collected salivary glands (2/20), while no virus was isolated from the carcass (0/20). However, the percentage of infected salivary glands and carcasses increased notably during blood feeding, at 93.3% (14/15) and 100% (15/15), respectively. The midgut remains 100% (15/15) infected during blood feeding.

For IFAT in the unfed ticks, THOV was consistently detected in the midgut (Figure 2.2B) and salivary glands (Figure 2.2D). During blood feeding, the virus can still be detected both in the midgut (Figure 2.3B) and salivary glands (Figure 2.3D), although the synganglia were also notably infected (Figure 2.3 F).

Meanwhile, acquisition experiments showed that H. *longicornis* can experimentally acquire THOV in an experimentally infected mouse, wherein 3.3% (1/30) of molted adult ticks from engorged nymphs fed on THOV-injected mice turned positive with THOV RNA, while 2.7% (1/36) turned positive for infectious virions (Table 2.3). In contrast, co-feeding between an infected adult and naïve nymphs showed much higher detection rates in the molted adults for viral RNA at 22.5% (9/40) and infectious virions at 7.9% (3/38) (Table 2.4).

2.3.2 Tick transmission of THOV to mice

To establish that H. longicornis infected with THOV through anal pore microinjection can transmit the virus to a susceptible host, I tested the vector capacity of H. longicornis in transmitting THOV to mice. At the end of the virus transmission experiment (28 days), all mice were apparently healthy, and no mortality was recorded in any experimental group. As shown in Table 2.5, THOV-injected ticks managed to infect the infested mice, as manifested by the presence of THOV RNA in both the spleen and liver, as determined by real-time PCR. Moreover, all mice (12/12) infested with THOV-injected adult ticks also showed the presence of THOV-specific antibodies after 28 dai. As expected, all mice (5/5) inoculated with THOV seroconverted, while those of the NC group did not. Among the positive serum samples from mice infested with THOV-infected ticks and the positive control group, the maximum detectable IFA titer was determined to be 1:25600. Representative IFA detection images of THOV antibodies from sera collected from all experimental groups are shown in Figure 2.4.

Since the ticks injected with THOV using anal pore microinjection were not infected via the normal tick infection route, I then alternatively utilized adult ticks that had molted from nymphs co-fed with THOV-injected ticks to also demonstrate the transmission of the virus to mice. As observed previously in our initial virus transmission experiment, no sign of disease and mortality was recorded in any experimental animal group during the entire duration of the study. However, only one infested mouse (1/18) showed THOV-specific antibodies (titer at 1:12800) at 28 dai from the THOV co-feeding group. As expected, all mice inoculated with THOV seroconverted (5/5) (maximum at titer 1:25600), while those in the EMEM co-feeding group did not (0/5).

2.3.3 Detection of THOV RNA in eggs and larvae

Lastly, eggs and larvae collected from THOV- and EMEM-injected engorged ticks were also checked for THOV RNA to establish transovarial transmission; however, no viral RNA detection was observed in either group (0/22) and (0/5), respectively. The same results were also observed in the infected ticks via experimental acquisition, wherein no THOV RNA was detected (0/18) in eggs and larvae. As expected, molted adult ticks from nymphs co-infested with EMEM-injected ticks did not produce infected eggs and larvae.

2.4 Discussion

In this study, anal pore microinjection proved to be an effective method for infecting ticks with THOV with no apparent mortality. As shown in Figure 2.1, THOV can successfully infect and replicate in *H. longicornis* as observed in increasing levels of THOV RNA and virus titers.

On the other hand, IFAT results show that THOV mainly localizes in the midgut and salivary glands and, additionally, in the synganglia during feeding. However, organ titration revealed that digestive cells could be the primary replication site of the virus, since THOV was only consistently isolated from the midgut, especially in the unfed state. Such an observation is crucial, since one of the most important determinants of vector competence is the susceptibility of midgut cells to virus infection [6].

However, blood feeding greatly influenced the distribution of the virus in tick organs, most especially in the salivary gland. In the unfed state, only 10% of salivary glands were positive for infectious virions, as compared to 93.3% in partially fed ticks. These observations show that the virus readily transfers from the midgut to the salivary gland during feeding to facilitate the transmission of the virus to the host. For most tick-borne pathogens present in the tick gut, dissemination into the hemolymph and migration to the salivary glands can happen immediately after acquisition or after the stimulus of a new blood meal [76]. Such a phenomenon was previously reported for TBEV, wherein feeding enhances salivary gland infection; thus, partially fed ticks have significantly higher infection prevalences than unfed ticks from the same collection site [66]. Infected synganglia, which could have also been infected from the virus present in the hemolymph during blood feeding, are consistent with the tropism of the virus in the organ. Synganglion infection by tick-borne viruses has already been reported previously, especially for THOV in *R. appendiculatus* [65] and for Langat virus and Powassan virus in *I. scapularis* [76].

Virus transmission experiments also showed that *H. longicornis* is a competent vector of THOV, as virus-injected ticks managed to infect the infested mice, as manifested by THOV RNA expression in both the spleen and liver and THOV-specific antibodies, but with no sign of disease and mortality for the whole duration of the study. Likewise, the absence of clinical signs and deaths in the present results still remains consistent with the previous results indicating that THOV-Kamigamo strain has a low-pathogenic characteristic [9], as previously shown by the absence of mortality in the challenged groups.

The current study also managed to demonstrate that naïve nymphs can be infected by THOV through natural routes of infections. The infection of nymphs through feeding on THOV-injected mice proved to be possible in the present study; however, co-feeding the naïve nymphs with an infected adult showed a higher infection rate, at 22.5%. This occurrence was previously reported for THOV that was transmitted more efficiently by R. appendiculatus via non-viraemic guinea pigs (co-feeding between infected and uninfected ticks) than via highly viraemic hamsters [77]. The transmission between co-feeding infected and uninfected ticks without systemic infection was also demonstrated in other tick-borne viruses, such as the Crimean-Congo hemorrhagic fever virus, Kyasanur Forest Disease virus, Louping ill virus, and TBEV [78]. Transstadial maintenance of THOV in *H. longicornis* was also established in the present study, since the engorged nymphs produced infected adults, suggesting that the virus can survive the harsh molting process. Moreover, the non-detection of THOV in eggs and larvae in the present study suggests that no vertical transmission occurred; however, the infection of nymphal ticks through co-feeding with infected adults was clearly established. It was previously reported that in the presence of weak vertical transmission, the infection of nymphal ticks plays an important role in the virus transmission cycle that is critical in pathogen maintenance [79]. On the other hand, as compared to the experimentally infected ticks, the group of transstadially infected adults showed a considerably lower transmission rate as compared to that of experimentally infected adults.

In summary, this chapter demonstrated that *H. longicornis*, a widely distributed tick in Japan, is a competent vector or even possibly the main tick carrier of the Japanese THOV isolate. However, additional studies are needed to identify which animals potentially serve as the reservoir host of the virus and to elucidate animal susceptibility and the geographic distribution of THOV infections in Japan. Our findings would also be of great help since emerging tick-borne viruses warrant better understanding for potential disease and vector control.

Tables and Figures in CHAPTER 2

Primer namePrimer sequence (5'-3')THOV ForwardCGGATGGCAACAAGAAGCTGTHOV ReverseAATCAGCACAACATCCCGGTMouse β-Actin ForwardTTCTTTGCAGCTCCTTCGTTMouse β-Actin ReverseATGGAGGGGAATACAGCCCH. longicornis L23 ForwardCACACTCGTGTTCATCGTCCH. longicornis L23 ReverseATGAGTGTGTTCACGTTGGC

Table 2.1 List of real-time PCR primers used for the detection of THOV in ticks and mice

Organs	Positive/Total (%)		Mean titer \pm SD (log ₁₀ ffu/tick)	
	Unfed	Partially fed	Unfed	Partially fed
Midgut	20/20 (100)	15/15 (100)	2.85 ± 0.30	1.66 ± 0.57
Salivary gland	2/20 (10)	14/15 (93.3)	2.83 ± 0.29	1.38 ± 0.34
Carcass	0/20 (0)	15/15 (100)	-	1.42 ± 0.45

Table 2.2 Titration of THOV isolated from tick organs of unfed and partially fed infected ticks via focus formation assay

Table 2.3 Detection and isolation of THOV from whole adult ticks that molted from nymphs fed on either EMEM- or THOV-injected mice

Group	Viral RNA detection (%)	Virus isolation (%)
EMEM-injected mice	0/30 (0)	0/32 (0)
THOV-injected mice	1/30 (3.3)	1/36 (2.7)

Table 2.4 Detection and isolation of THOV from whole adult ticks that molted from nymphs co-fed with either EMEM- or THOV-injected adult ticks

Co-feeding group of nymphs	Viral RNA detection (%)	Virus isolation (%)
EMEM-injected adult ticks	0/20 (0)	0/45 (0)
THOV-injected adult ticks	9/40 (22.5)	3/38 (7.9)

 Table 2.5 THOV transmission from ticks injected with THOV through anal pore

 microinjection to mice

Treatment	Viral RNA in liver and spleen*	Seroconversion (%) (positive/total)
Medium-injected ticks	- (0/3)	0 (0/5)
THOV-infected ticks	+ (10/10)	100 (12/12)
THOV-inoculated mice	+(3/3)	100 (5/5)



Fig. 2.1 Replication of the Thogoto virus (THOV) in *Haemaphysalis longicornis* after infection using anal pore microinjection. To quantify the changes in THOV RNA collected from groups of five ticks at each time point, real-time PCR was used (A). Virus titration after THOV infection, wherein error bars indicate the SD in mean values of five ticks at each time point (B). * P < 0.05, ** P < 0.01, as compared to day 0.



Fig. 2.2 Localization of the Thogoto virus (THOV) in the midgut (A,B) and salivary glands (C,D) of unfed adult ticks after infection via anal pore microinjection. Viral antigens were detected using a specific THOV polyclonal antibody (B,D), while normal mouse serum served as a control (A,C). Nuclear counterstaining (blue) was done using DAPI, and arrowheads denote THOV antigens (red) (bar = $20 \mu m$). dc: digestive cells; ac: acinus.



Fig. 2.3 Localization of the Thogoto virus (THOV) in the midgut (A,B), salivary glands (C,D), and synganglia (E,F) of partially fed, infected adult ticks via anal pore microinjection. Viral antigens were detected using a specific THOV polyclonal antibody (B,D,F), while normal mouse serum served as a control (A,C,E). Nuclei counterstaining (blue) was done using DAPI, and arrowheads denote THOV antigens (red) (bar = µm). dc: digestive cells; ac: acinus; du: duct; lu: lumen; nu: neuropile; co: cortex.



Fig. 2.4 Detection of Thogoto virus (THOV) antibodies in serum samples from mice using immunofluorescence assay. Sera collected from a mouse infested with EMEM-injected ticks (A) (1:200, No.1); mouse inoculated with 10,000 ffu of THOV (B) (1:3200, No.1); mouse infested with THOV-injected ticks (C) (1:3200, No.6) reacting with THOV-infected baby hamster kidney BHK-21 cells. Arrowheads denote THOV ffu detected by THOV antibodies (red) (bar = 20 μ m).

CHAPTER 3

Evaluation of the role of antimicrobial peptide, longicin, from Haemaphysalis longicornis against Langat virus

This work was published as: Talactac, M.R., Yoshii, K., Maeda, H., Hernandez, E.P., Kusakisako, K., Tsuji, N., Galay, R.L., Fujisaki, K., Tanaka, T., and Mochizuki, M. (2016). Virucidal activity of *Haemaphysalis longicornis* longicin P4 peptide against tick-borne encephalitis virus surrogate Langat virus. *Parasit Vectors*. **9**:59.

3.1 Introduction

Ticks are hematophagous arachnids capable of transmitting several disease-causing pathogens in domestic and wild animals, including humans [8, 31]. As carriers of several pathogenic microorganisms, protozoa, rickettsiae, spirochaetes, and viruses [1, 30], ticks need to employ broad spectrum innate immunity mechanisms that will allow them to maintain the pathogens and commensal microbes without impairing their viability and further development [32, 31]. As previously demonstrated, antimicrobial proteins and peptides play a major role in protecting ticks against microorganisms [43, 44].

Antimicrobial peptides are ancient immune molecules that are important in invertebrate and vertebrate host defenses [45, 46]. These peptides display broad-spectrum biological activity against bacteria, yeast, fungi, protozoan parasites and enveloped viruses [47 - 49] and have been demonstrated to possess immunomodulatory properties [50]. Numerous small molecules such as defensins, lysozymes or by tick-specific antimicrobial compounds such as microplusin provide the direct antimicrobial defense in ticks [31].

Longicin, a defensin-like peptide identified from the midgut epithelium in the hard tick Haemaphysalis longicornis, is a promising cationic antimicrobial peptide. Many studies have shown that longicin and one of its synthetic partial analog (longicin P4) have antimicrobial, fungicidal, and parasiticidal properties [32, 80, 81]. Thus, making them attractive molecules to be used as therapeutic agents, not only against tick-borne pathogens, but also to important human and animal disease-causing agents. On the other hand, interest in the therapeutic applications of antimicrobial peptides or their synthetic analogues is increasing due to the rise in resistance to commonly used antibiotics [30, 82].

Tick-borne flaviviruses (TBFVs) cause considerable disease and death worldwide, wherein infections are characterized by mild to severe neurological symptoms, such as meningitis and encephalitis [19, 83]. For Europe, Russia and up to the eastern coast of Japan, TBEV is considered as one of the most medically important arboviruses with 10,000 to 15,000 cases recorded each year [83, 84]. Since most TBFVs require at least a biosafety level 3 (BSL3) containment facility, the use of the naturally attenuated LGTV provides a convenient BSL2 model of TBEV and other highly pathogenic TBFVs [19]. In this study, I investigated the virucidal activity of longicin P4 against LGTV, a member of TBEV serocomplex of the Flaviviridae family.

3.2 Materials and methods

3.2.1 Cell culture and virus

BHK-21 cells (ATCC CCL-10) were maintained in EMEM (Wako) containing 10% FBS (Equitech) and 1% antibiotic/anti-mycotic (Nacalai Tesque), while HeLa cells (ATCC CCL-2) were maintained in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) (Nissui Pharmaceutical Co., Japan) supplemented with 10% FBS, 1% antibiotic/anti-mycotic and 1% L-glutamine (Wako). Both cells were maintained at 37 °C under 5% CO₂ until use.

The LGTV TP21 used in this study was amplified in BHK cells and the virus stock titer was determined by FFA as previously described [57] with some modifications. Briefly, serial 10-fold dilutions of the virus stock were plated on 1×10^5 cells/well of BHK-21 cells in 24-well plates. The infected cells were overlaid with 1.5% methylcellulose containing MEM (Gibco) with 1% FBS and 1% antibiotic/anti-mycotic. Viral foci were detected by a primary antibody against Langat virus surface proteins (hyper immune mouse polyclonal IgG) followed by Alexa Fluor® 488 goat anti-mouse IgG (Invitrogen), 3-4 days after infection. The number of foci was counted using a fluorescence microscope and the titer of virus stock was expressed as FFU. The virus

stock was then aliquoted and stored at -80°C.

Human adenovirus 25 (ATCC VR-1103) was propagated in HeLa cells and the virus stock titer was quantitated by a 50% tissue culture infectious dose (TCID₅₀) assay as previously described [85] with some modifications. Briefly, serial 10-fold dilutions of the virus stock were plated (8 wells per dilution) on 1×10^4 cells/well of HeLa cells in 96-well plates. Cytopathic effect was scored 6-7 days after infection. The TCID50 was calculated as the inverse of the dilution at which 50% of the wells showed cytopathic effect, calculated by the method of Reed & Muench [86].

3.2.2 Ticks and animals

Adult parthenogenetic (Okayama strain) H. longicornis ticks were used in this study. These ticks were maintained for several generations by feeding on the ears of Japanese white rabbits (Kyudo, Japan) at the Experimental Animal Center, Joint Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Kagoshima University, Kagoshima, Japan [57]. The rabbits were solely used for tick feeding and were not infected with any virus at any point during the conduct of this study. The use of the animals in my experiments was in accordance with the approved guidelines from Animal Care and Use Committee of Kagoshima University (approval number VM 15055).

3.2.3 Peptide synthesis

Peptides were synthesized using a Perkin-Elmer Applied Biosystems 431 A Synthesizer with prederivatized polyethylene glycol polystyrene arginine resin (Sigma Genosys, Ishikari, Japan) and double coupling for residues. The reduced peptides were purified using reverse HPLC. The partial peptides are as follows: longicin P1 (QDDESDVPHVRVRRG 15 mer, Mw: 1764.8, pI: 5.43) and longicin P4 (SIGRRGGYCAGIIKQTCTCYR 21 mer, Mw: 2306.7, pI: 9.50). Peptide purity and integrity were assessed by MALDI-TOF Mass. The peptides were dissolved in normal saline (0.85% w/v of NaCl) with a final concentration of 1 mmol/ml. The solutions were stored at -30°C until use [81].

3.2.4 Cell proliferation assay

The CellTiter 96® Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay System (Promega, USA) was used to examine the toxicity of longicin P1 and P4 peptides on BHK-21 cells as per manufacturer's instructions. In brief, BHK-21 cells grown in EMEM were harvested and resuspended in a fresh medium at a final concentration of 1×10^5 cells/ml. Fifty microliters of the cell suspension was dispensed into each well of a 96-well microtiter plate containing an equal volume of either the two-fold serially diluted

longicin P1 and P4 peptides or only the growth medium. After 72 h of incubation, dye solution was added to each well followed by 4 h of additional incubation. The reaction was then stopped by adding a solubilization solution, and absorbance was recorded at 570 nm in a microplate reader. Cytotoxicity was expressed as the percentage inhibition of cell growth (%) and was calculated as follows: Percentage cell growth inhibition (%) = $(1-A/B) \times 100$, where A and B represent the absorbance value in the presence or absence of the peptide [80].

3.2.5 Focus formation unit reduction assay

Antiviral activity of longicin peptides was determined by measuring the reduction in the number of viral foci. Briefly, BHK-21 cells were prepared in 24-well plates (1×10^5 cells/ml). The infected cells were overlaid with 1.5% methylcellulose containing MEM with 1% FBS. Viral foci were detected by a primary antibody against Langat virus surface proteins (mouse polyclonal IgG) followed by a secondary antibody (Alexa Fluor® 488 goat anti-mouse IgG), three to four days after infection. The number of foci was counted using a fluorescence microscope and the titer of virus was expressed as FFU. The baseline for medium-treated infected cells was the mean of the viral foci number \pm SD. Then the percentage of foci reduction (RF%) compared to

medium-treated cells was calculated as follows: $RF(\%) = (C-T) \times 100/C$. Where, C is the mean of the number of foci in medium-treated wells (without peptide) and T is the mean of the number of foci in peptide-treated wells [87].

3.2.6 Virucidal assay

Extracellular anti-LGTV activity of longicin P1 and P4 peptides was investigated by incubating 0.01 multiplicity of infection (MOI) of LGTV suspension with 1.25 µM longicin P1 or P4 for 2 h at 37°C. For each assay, an EMEM-treated LGVT and an EMEM only control culture were included. Then, BHK-21 cells in 24-well plates were infected with the treated viral suspension for 1 h at 37°C. Cells were washed with PBS to remove the unadsorbed viruses. Then, the plates were incubated at 37°C for 3-4 days. Antiviral activity was determined by the reduction in number of viral foci [87]. For the dose-dependent virucidal assay, LGTV was treated with two-fold dilutions of longicin P4 starting from 0.16 to 2.5 μ M for 2 h at 37°C. On the other hand, to determine the time-dependent effect of longicin P4, LGTV was treated with 1.25 µM at different exposure times (0, 15, 30, 60, 120, 240 mins) at 37°C. Foci forming unit reduction assay was used to determine the dose- and time-dependent antiviral effects of longicin P4 peptides.
The virucidal activity of longicin P4 was also tested against a non-enveloped virus by incubating 10 TCID₅₀ of adenovirus suspension with 1.25 μ M of longicin P1 or P4 for 2 h at 37°C. For this assay, a DMEM-treated adenovirus and a DMEM only control culture were included. Then, HeLa cells in 24-well plates were infected with the treated viral suspension for 1 h at 37°C. Cells were washed with PBS to remove the unadsorbed viruses. The microplate was then incubated at 37°C and observed daily under inverted microscope until CPE was more than 50% in the virus group. Images were taken 6-7 days after infection and at same time, respective supernatants were collected for titration.

3.2.7 Prophylactic antiviral assay

The prophylactic antiviral assay was performed by treating BHK-21 cells in 24-well plates with EMEM or 1.25 μ M of longicin P1 or P4 for two hours at 37°C prior to virus infection. After washing with PBS, cells were infected with 0.01 MOI of LGTV for one hour for virus adsorption. Then cells were washed by PBS and overlaid with 1.5% methylcellulose containing MEM with 1% FBS. After 3-4 days after infection, the antiviral activity was determined by foci reduction as described above [87].

3.2.8 Post-adsorption antiviral assay

The antiviral activity of longicin peptides against intracellular replication of LGTV was performed by treating BHK-21 cells in 24-well plates with EMEM or 1.25 μ M of longicin P1 or P4 after virus adsorption of 0.01 MOI of LGTV for 1 h at 37°C. Unadsorbed viruses were washed with PBS and then the cells were treated with medium or 1.25 μ M of peptides for 3-4 days. Antiviral activity was determined by viral foci reduction assay as described above [87].

3.2.9 Virus yield reduction assay

Briefly, BHK-21 cells in 24-well plates were infected at a MOI of 0.01 with the LGTV pre-treated with longicin P1, P4 or medium for two hours at 37°C. After 1 h of viral adsorption at 37°C, cells were washed with PBS to remove the unabsorbed viruses and consequently replaced with EMEM with 1% FBS. Three days post-infection, supernatant from the infected cells were collected for titration [88].

For the adenovirus virucidal assay, virus yield was quantitated by a 50% tissue culture infectious dose (TCID₅₀) assay. Briefly, HeLa cells infected with adenovirus, which were previously treated with longicin P1, P4 and medium were sampled at 7 days after infection. Supernatants were harvested and centrifuged to remove debris. Serial

10-fold dilutions of the supernatants were plated (5 wells per dilution) on 1×10^4 cells/well of HeLa cells in 96-well plates. Cytopathic effect was scored 6-7 days post-infection. The TCID₅₀ was calculated as the inverse of the dilution at which 50% of the wells showed cytopathic effect, calculated by the method of Reed and Muench [86].

3.2.10 RNA interference (RNAi) and subsequent virus challenge

The PCR primers used for the synthesis of double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) are listed in Table 3.1. The longicin fragments were amplified by PCR from cDNA clones using oligonucleotides including T7-forward and T7-reverse primers to attach the T7 promoter recognition sites on both the forward and reverse ends. The firefly luciferase (Luc) was amplified from a vector DNA of pGEM-luc (Promega, Madison, WI, USA) through PCR using oligonucleotides containing T7-forward and T7-reverse primers. PCR products were purified using the GENECLEAN II kit (MP Biomedicals, Ohio, USA). The T7 RiboMAX Express RNA System (Promega) was used to synthesize dsRNA by *in vitro* transcription following the manufacturer's protocol. Successful construction of dsRNA was confirmed by running 0.5 µl of the dsRNA products in a 1.5% agarose gel in a TAE buffer. Microinjection of dsRNA was performed as previously described [89]. Briefly, 1 µg of *longicin* dsRNA in 0.5 µl of distilled water was injected into the hemocoel of unfed adult female ticks through the fourth coxae, while *Luc* dsRNA was injected in the control group. A total of 92 ticks per group were injected. After injection, the ticks were held for 18 h in a 25°C incubator to check for mortality resulting from possible injury during injection. To initially confirm gene-specific silencing, 3 ticks from each group were collected at 0 and 4 dpi, and then total RNA was prepared for RT-PCR. RNA extraction was performed as previously described [89] and PCR was carried out using *longicin* and *actin* gene-specific primers (Table 2). PCR products were subjected to electrophoresis in 1.5% agarose gel in a TAE buffer, and bands were visualized after staining the gel with ethidium bromide using Quantity One 1-D Analysis Software (Quantity One Version 4.5, Bio-Rad Laboratories, Milan, Italy). Positive confirmation of longicin silencing was monitored until 60 dpi of *longicin* dsRNA.

To further check the *longicin* gene silencing efficiency, expression analysis of the *longicin* mRNA was also performed through real-time PCR using THUNDERBIRDTM SYBR® qPCR Mix (TOYOBO) with a 7300 real-time PCR system (Applied Biosystems), as previously described [60]. Briefly, gene-specific primers were designed to target *the H. longicornis longicin* and ribosomal protein *L23* (internal control) genes, as shown in Table 3. Four-fold serial dilutions of cDNA of adult ticks were used to generate standard curves. The real-time PCR conditions were as follows: 95 °C for 10 min, 40 cycles of a denaturation step at 95 °C for 15 s, and an annealing/extension step at 60 °C for 60 s. The amount of *longicin* expressions was divided by the amount of *L23* expressions for both respective groups to obtain the normalized *longicin* expressions. Each sample was run in triplicates and the data were analyzed using the 7300 system SDS software (Applied Biosystems).

The percentage of gene silencing efficiency (%) of ticks injected with *longicin* dsRNA compared to *Luc* dsRNA-injected ticks was calculated as follows: Gene silencing efficiency (%) = $(1-LLong/LLuc) \times 100$. Where, LLong and LLuc represent the normalized *longicin* expressions of *longicin* dsRNA-injected and *Luc* dsRNA-injected ticks, respectively [90].

Lastly, at 4 dpi of longicin dsRNA, both *longicin* gene-silenced and *Luc* gene-injected ticks were challenged with LGTV (approximately 2.9×10^4 ffu/0.5 µl) via percoxal microinjection. Right after the challenge, the ticks were held for 18 h in a 25°C incubator to check for mortality resulting from possible injury during injection. Thirty ticks per group were monitored for tick mortality for up to 35 days after challenge (dac), while the remaining ticks per group were used for virus titration done at 0, 1, 3, 7, 14, 21, 28 dac.

3.2.11 Statistical analysis

Data were statistically analyzed using Student's t-test wherein P values less than 0.05 were regarded as significant. All samples were tested at least in triplicate.

The Mantel-Cox log-rank test was also performed using GraphPad Prism software to determine significant difference in mortality (P < 0.05) between control and longicin gene-silenced ticks challenged with LGTV.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Cytotoxicity activity of the longicin P4 peptide

To eliminate the possibility that foci reduction was due to reduction in the number of viable host cells, I examined the cell growth inhibitory effect of partial peptides longicin P1 and P4 on BHK-21 cells (Fig. 3.1). Longicin P1 did not show any significant cytotoxicity on BHK-21 cells. In contrast, longicin P4 only demonstrated a non-significant cytotoxic effect at 1.25 μ M concentration. Based on these results, the 1.25 μ M concentration was used for both peptides in the succeeding tests.

3.3.2 Antiviral effect of longicin P4 peptide against LGTV

Since defensin molecules accumulate in microbial membranes resulting in formation of pores in the targeted membrane, I checked first the extracellular virucidal activity of longicin peptides against LGTV. As shown in Fig. 3.2A, co-incubation of 1.25 μ M longicin P4 with the virus at 37°C for two hours reduced the number of fluorescence-positive viral foci which is equivalent to a 70% foci reduction (Fig. 3.2B). However, the same effect was not observed from longicin P1 treatment.

Likewise, to further support that longicin P4 has a virucidal activity against LGTV, I further checked if the longicin P4 can lower down the virus yield post-infection as compared to medium- and longicin P1-treated LGTV. As shown in Fig. 3.2C, cells infected with virus treated with longicin P4 produced almost two-fold lower titer as compared to cells infected with either medium- or longicin P1-treated virus. Although the difference may seem low, the virus titer of longicin P4 group corresponds to more than 90% foci reduction in contrast to medium or longicin P1 treatment.

In addition, to further support that the possible mechanism of action of longicin P4 against LGTV is through extracellular virucidal activity and exclude alternative possibilities, I also conducted prophylactic and post-adsorption antiviral assays. In the prophylactic antiviral assay, cells exposed to longicin P1 and P4 for two hours at 37°C prior to virus infection showed statistically non-significant foci reduction at 0.76% and -1.820%, respectively (Fig. 3.3A). Similarly, no significant antiviral activity was also recorded for both longicin peptides against LGTV in the post-adsorption antiviral assay, wherein, longicin P1 and P4 showed 0.71% and 4.4% foci reduction, respectively (Fig. 3.3B). Moreover, after establishing that co-incubation of longicin P4 with LGTV can successfully reduce foci formation and virus yield, I then checked the dose-dependent and time-dependent virucidal capacity of longicin P4. As shown in Fig. 3.4A, 1.25 µM of longicin P4 can significantly produce more than 50% foci reduction against LGTV, while the lowest concentration to show a significant foci reduction was 0.65 µM. Likewise in Fig. 4.4B, I can also observe that before adding to the cells, at least 30 minutes of close contact between the virus and longicin P4 at 37°C is required to achieve significant foci reduction and the optimum virucidal activity can be achieved at 2 h treatment.

3.3.3 Antiviral effect of longicin P4 peptide against human adenovirus

My results showed that longicin P4 has a virucidal activity against LGTV and it is supported by previous findings that suggest that cationic antimicrobial peptides such as longicin P4 can only target pathogens possessing a membrane [47, 48]. Thus, to check if longicin P4 can only exert antiviral activity against membrane-bound or enveloped viruses, I determined its virucidal activity against a non-enveloped virus. As shown in Fig. 3.5A, co-incubation of 1.25 μ M of longicin P4 and P1 failed to reduce adenovirus infectivity leading to a successful viral infection and marked cell death. In addition, no significant difference can be observed in the virus yield from medium-, P1- and P4-treated adenovirus (Fig. 5.5B).

3.3.4 Effect of longicin gene silencing in LGTV replication in adult H. longicornis

To evaluate the importance of longicin in the innate immunity of *H. longicornis* adult ticks against LGTV, gene silencing through RNAi was performed. Ticks were individually injected with either *longicin* dsRNA or with *Luc* dsRNA for the control group. Silencing of *longicin* gene was confirmed visually by regular RT-PCR and gel electrophoresis (Fig. 3.6A). In addition, gene silencing efficiency was also determined using real-time PCR (Fig. 3.6B), wherein more than 90% of *longicin* mRNA reduction can be observed for at least 60 days after microinjection of *longicin* dsRNA.

Although mean virus titers from whole ticks (Fig. 3.6C) demonstrate significant differences at 7 and 21 dac between *longicin* dsRNA and *Luc* dsRNA

injected ticks, the titers for both groups eventually equalized at the end of the observation period. In addition, no significant difference was observed in tick mortality on both groups after 35 dac (Fig. 3.6D).

3.4 Discussion

Several studies have already shown the antimicrobial, fungicidal, and parasiticidal activities of longicin and one of its synthetic partial analogs (longicin P4). A previous study has shown that some known defensins have a common motif (G3RRGG5) which could be related to their antiparasitic activity [91]. Such motif was also found in longicin P4 suggesting that this motif is the one responsible for its antiparasitic activity [81, 92]. Since longicin P4 has been shown to possess antimicrobial, fungicidal, and parasiticidal properties, I decided to test the peptide for its antiviral activity against a tick-borne flavivirus.

In this study, my data show that co-incubation treatment of LGTV with longicin P4 at 1.25 μ M concentration prior to infection resulted in significant foci reduction. And to clarify if this antiviral activity is also present in the full-length (FL) longicin peptide, I also checked the antiviral capacity of the FL longicin against LGTV. Initially, I determined first the non-cytotoxic concentration of FL longicin on BHK cells and used this concentration as the treatment concentration. As expected, FL longicin also exhibited an almost 40% viral foci reduction (Fig. 3.7).

On the other hand, the virus yield from cells infected with virus co-incubated with longicin P4 produced lower titer as compared to cells infected with either medium or longicin P1 treated virus, resulting in more than 90% foci reduction as compared to medium or longicin P1 treatment. The lower virus yield from cells infected with virus co-incubated with longicin P4 further confirm that the virucidal activity of longicin P4 is extracellular, through close contact, as previously shown in another study that longicin P4 impairs parasite membranes (Toxoplasma gondii) resulting in the reduction of infection in cells [81]. In addition, the failure of longicin P4 to significantly reduce foci formation in the prophylactic and post-adsorption antiviral assays clearly supports that the antiviral activity of the peptide is exerted through extracellular inactivation of the virus particle. LGTV, being an enveloped virus, has an outer coating that is composed of a lipid bilayer. Viral envelope can be a target for longicin as defensin molecules accumulate in microbial membranes resulting in the formation of pores in the targeted membrane [93]. However, additional experiments to show the binding between extracellular virus and longicin P4 are needed to fully establish the exact mechanism of membrane targeting of longicin in enveloped viruses. Nevertheless, to confirm that the effect of longicin P4 may only be limited to membrane-bound targets, a common trait for cationic antimicrobial peptides, I tested its virucidal activity against human adenovirus 25, a non-enveloped virus. As shown in Figure 3.5, longicin P4 failed to inhibit virus replication, thus supporting the claims that although cationic antimicrobial peptides have diverse targets, their activity is generally limited to targets with membranes [48, 92].

However, previous findings by Smith and Nemerow [94], showed that human α -defensin can inhibit adenovirus infection by directly binding to non-enveloped adenoviral capsid, inhibiting virus disassembly. Such binding ultimately leads to inhibition of endosomal membrane penetration during cell entry. This finding further explains that the virucidal activity of longicin P4 may only be limited to enveloped viruses and the synthetic peptide does not target the capsid of adenovirus. Likewise, it is also possible to suppose that longicin P4 can directly bind on the membrane of LGTV without disrupting the viral envelope, and in effect inhibits the binding of the virus to cellular receptors for viral entry. However, this mechanism remains to be elucidated.

Lastly, to fully elucidate the importance of longicin in the innate immunity of *H*. *longicornis* ticks against LGTV, gene silencing through RNAi was performed. After successfully silencing the *longicin* gene, ticks were challenged with LGTV via microinjection. Preliminary results on the effect of longicin gene silencing on virus titer show that significant difference can be observed at 7 and 21 dac. At 7 dac, *longicin* gene-silenced ticks produced higher viral titer as compared to *Luc* dsRNA injected ticks, which may be attributed to longicin gene silencing. However, at 21 dac, *longicin* gene-silenced ticks showed lower viral titer as compared to the control. Although a relatively high gene silencing efficiency (more than 90%) can be observed for at least 60 dpi, the lower viral titer in the longicin gene-silenced group at 21 dac remains to be answered, thus suggesting that the effect of *longicin* gene silencing on the survival dynamics of LGTV in vivo still remains unclear. In addition, a complete knockdown of the longicin gene may also be needed to fully assess the function of longicin against LGTV in vivo.

On the other hand, for the whole duration of the study, no significant difference in mortality was observed on both *longicin* gene-silenced and *Luc* dsRNA-injected ticks. Failure to observe any significant effect on tick mortality on the *longicin*-silenced ticks, may suggest that the activity of longicin in the tick is not related to the control LGTV infection or the virus model used for this study may not be suitable to test my hypothesis. Likewise, the sturdiness of ticks against any harmful effect due to LGVT infection may be expected since ticks act as highly efficient reservoirs of flaviviruses [95]. Moreover, the failure of *longicin* silencing to affect the tick's resistance to LGTV suggests that the peptide's activity may only be effective *in vitro*. As previously observed, activities of antimicrobial peptides can be undesirably affected by various relevant factors present in vivo and these may include proteases, polyanions and high mono- and divalent cation concentrations [49].

In summary, this chapter established the extracellular virucidal activity of longicin P4 against LGTV in vitro, and to our knowledge, this is the first report of an antiviral activity of a native or synthetic antimicrobial peptide derived from *H. longicornis*. However, the role of the endogenous tick longicin in the antiviral defense of *H. longicornis* still remains to be demonstrated.

Tables and Figures in CHAPTER 3

Table 3.1 List of PCR primers used for the synthesis of double-stranded RNA.

PrimerName	Primer sequence
Longicin RNAi forward	CCTCATCTTCGTCCTTGTAG
Longicin RNAi reverse	ATTATGACGACACACATAAT
Longicin T7 forward	GGATCCTAATACGACTCACTATAGGCCTCATCTTCGTCCTTGTAG
Longicin T7 reverse	GGATCCTAATACGACTCACTATAGGATTATGACGACACACATAAT
Luc T7 forward	GTAATACGACTCACTATAGGGCTTCCATCTTCCAGGGATACG
Luc T7 reverse	GTAATACGACTCACTATAGGCGTCCACAAACACAACTCCTCC

 Table 3.2 List of PCR primers used for the detection of *longicin* gene

Primer Name	Primer sequence
Longicin forward	ATGAAGGTCCTGGCTGTTGC
Longicin reverse	CTACTTGCGGTAGCACGTGC
<i>Hlβ-actin</i> forward	ATCCTGCGTCTCGACTTGG
<i>Hlβ-actin</i> reverse	GCCGTGGTGGTGAAAGAGTAG

Table 3.3 List of real-time PCR primers used for the determination of *longicin* gene

Primer Name	Primer sequence
Longicin real-time forward	ACATGAAGGTCCTGGCTGTTG
Longicin real-time reverse	TCTCGTCATCTTGAGCTGCTG
L23 real-time forward	CACACTCGTGTTCATCGTCC
L23 real-time reverse	ATGAGTGTGTTCACGTTGGC



Fig. 3.1 Cytotoxicity of longicin P1 and P4 against BHK-21 cells. MTT assay was used to evaluate the cytotoxicity of the peptides. Values are representative of triplicate samples and error bars indicate the range of values obtained. *P < 0.05, longicin P1 vs longicin P4.



Fig. 3.2 Virucidal effect of longicin P1 and P4 against Langat virus. (a) Fluorescence images of BHK-21 cells infected with Langat virus (TP-21) treated with medium only, 1.25 μ M of P1 and P4 for 2 h at 37 °C. Arrowheads point to positive fluorescence FFU. (b) Foci reduction and (c) yield reduction assays were used to determine extracellular virucidal effect of longicin peptides. The percentage of foci reduction (%) was obtained by comparing against medium-treated cells maintained in parallel. All experiments were conducted in triplicates and error bars indicate the range of values. NC refers to cells with no treatment and no infection. **P* < 0.05, longicin P4 vs longicin P1 or medium.



Fig. 3.3 Prophylactic (a) and post-adsorption (b) antiviral effects of longicin P1 and P4 against Langat virus. Experiments were conducted in triplicates and error bars indicate the range of values. The percentage of foci reduction (%) was obtained by comparing against medium-treated cells maintained in parallel. *P < 0.05, longicin P4 vs longicin P1 or medium.



Fig. 3.4 Dose-dependent (a) and time-dependent (b) virucidal effects of longicin P4 against Langat virus. Experiments were conducted in triplicates and error bars indicate the range of values. The percentage of foci reduction (%) was obtained by comparing against medium-treated cells maintained in parallel. *P < 0.05, as compared to the lowest concentration or to 0 min.



Fig. 3.5 Virucidal activity of longicin P1 and P4 against adenovirus. (a) Images of HeLa cells infected with human adenovirus 25 treated with medium only, 1.25 μ M of longicin P1 and P4 for 2 h at 37 °C. Images were taken 7 d after infection (200 x magnification). (b) TCID₅₀ was used to determine the virus yield titers of the collected supernatants of the treatment groups. Data expressed as means ± SD.



Fig. 3.6 Effect of *longicin* silencing in tick mortality and virus titer. (a) To confirm gene-specific silencing, 3 ticks from each group were collected at 0, 4, 7, 14, 21, 28, 35, 42 and 60 dpi of dsRNA. Initial confirmation of *longicin* silencing was carried out through RT-PCR and gel electrophoresis (a), while gene silencing efficiency was determined by real-time PCR (b). Virus titers (c) and tick survival (d) were monitored after injecting LGTV on 4-day *luciferase* dsRNA- or *longicin* dsRNA-inoculated ticks. Values for mortality (n=30 ticks per group) were expressed as the percentage of live ticks remaining to the number of ticks used at the beginning of the experiment in different time courses. Significant difference (**P* < 0.05) was determined using the Mantel-Cox log-rank test, while error bars in virus titers indicate SD in mean values of 5 ticks. **P* < 0.05, *luciferase* vs *longicin*.



Fig. 3.7 Virucidal effect of full-length (FL) longicin against LGTV. Foci reduction assay was used to determine the extracellular virucidal effect of baculovirus-expressed FL longicin peptide using 0.5 nm concentration. Based from the cell proliferation assay (A), 0.5 nM of FL longicin showed no significant cytotoxicity on BHK cells that may affect the result of the foci reduction assay. (B) The percentage of foci reduction (%) was obtained by comparing against medium-treated cells maintained in parallel. All experiments were conducted in triplicates and error bars indicate the range of values.

CHAPTER 4

Evaluation of the role of antimicrobial peptide, HEdefensin, from Haemaphysalis longicornis against Langat virus

This work was published as: Talactac, M.R., Yada, Y., Yoshii, K., Hernandez, E.P., Kusakisako, K., Maeda, H., Galay, R.L., Fujisaki, K., Mochizuki, M., and Tanaka, T. (2017). Characterization and antiviral activity of a newly identified defensin-like peptide, HEdefensin, in the hard tick *Haemaphysalis longicornis*. *Dev Comp Immunol*. 68:98-107.

4.1 Introduction

Ticks, being obligate hematophagous ectoparasites, are usually exposed to several pathogenic microorganisms and parasites [1, 8, 30, 31]; thus, they must possess broad-spectrum innate immunity mechanisms that can sustain pathogens and commensal microbes without any adverse effect on their viability and biological development [30, 32].

Antimicrobial peptides (AMPs) are important innate immunity molecules widely found in invertebrates and vertebrates [45, 46]. Genes of AMPs are normally expressed mainly in mucosal surfaces and skin, while AMPs are found at least as often in bodily fluids and primarily lyse bacteria, yeast, fungi, protozoan parasites and enveloped viruses by disrupting their biological membranes [46 - 49]. However, they also demonstrate immunomodulatory properties [50, 96]. AMPs play a major role in protecting ticks against microorganisms [43, 44]. Several AMPs have already been identified in ticks, and they have been shown to have broad biological activities against a wide range of pathogens [31]. Among the identified and widely characterized tick AMPs, defensins and their isoforms have been considerably well studied [32, 43, 44, 80, 81, 97 - 103]. Generally, arthropod defensins are cationic AMPs that contain six disulfide-paired cysteines [104 - 107]. In the hard tick *Haemaphysalis longicornis*,

longicin, a defensin-like, cationic AMP, has been shown to have biological activities against Gram-positive and -negative bacteria, fungi, protozoa and enveloped viruses through membrane disruption [32, 81, 108]. In this study, I focused on characterizing a new defensin-like peptide deduced from a *defensin*-like gene identified from the expressed sequence tags (EST) database of hemolymph from *H. longicornis*. Furthermore, multiple sequence alignments between the newly identified defensin-like peptide and known defensin-like peptide sequences from ticks were also generated.

I evaluated through real-time PCR the gene transcription of the defensin-like gene in the adult tick and in different organs during blood feeding and after Langat virus (LGTV) challenge. LGTV is a naturally attenuated member of the tick-borne encephalitis virus (TBEV) complex [109]. For most tick-borne flaviviruses (TBFVs), a biosafety level 3 (BSL3) containment facility is commonly required; however, the use of LGTV offers a convenient BSL2 model of highly pathogenic TBFVs [19]. I previously reported that the partial peptide of longicin exhibited anti-LGTV activities [108]; thus, I also tested the antiviral activity of the synthetic peptide against LGTV. Finally, in this Chapter, I demonstrated the antiviral activity of the newly identified defensin-like peptide against LGTV *in vitro*, thus making the peptide a possible candidate for a therapeutic agent against tick-borne flaviviruses.

4.2 Materials and Methods

4.2.1 Ticks and animals

Parthenogenetic *H. longicornis* (Okayama strain) ticks were maintained for several generations by feeding on the ears of Japanese white rabbits (KBT Oriental Co., Japan) at the Laboratory of Infectious Diseases, Joint Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Kagoshima University, Kagoshima, Japan [55]. The use of animals in our experiments was in accordance with the approved guidelines (approval number VM 15055) from the Animal Care and Use Committee of Kagoshima University.

4.2.2 Sequence of the defensin-like peptide and bioinformatic analysis

The construction of a full-length cDNA library of *H. longicornis* was accomplished using the vector-capping method [110], while the expressed sequence tags (EST) were prepared in our laboratory as described previously [111]. cDNA clones encoding for a defensin-like gene were identified and selected from the EST database of the hemolymph for further investigation.

Using a Qiagen Plasmid Mini Kit (Qiagen, Germany), a pGCAP1 plasmid containing a *defensin*-like gene-encoding insert was extracted and subsequently analyzed using plasmid-specific primers through an automated ABI PRISM 3500XL Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems, USA) for sequence determination. A GENETYX-WIN DNA analysis software system (Genetyx, Japan) was used to determine the deduced amino acid sequence of the defensin-like gene. The predicted molecular mass, isoelectric point (pI) and net charge for the peptide were determined using the ProtParam server (http://web.expasy.org/cgi-bin/protparam/protparam), while the signal peptide was predicted and possible glycosylation sites were located using the SignalP 4.1 server (http://www.cbs.dtu.dk/services/SignalP/) and the NetNGlyc 1.0 server (http://www.cbs.dtu.dk/services/NetNGlyc/), respectively.

Finally, the protein homology search for the translated amino acids was performed using the Protein BLAST server (http://blast.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/Blast.cgi), and multiple sequence alignments between the newly identified defensin-like peptide and known defensin-like peptide sequences from ticks were generated using the ClustalW 2.1 server (http://clustalw.ddbj.nig.ac.jp/) alignment program.

4.2.3 Expression profile analysis

The expression of the *defensin-like* gene in whole ticks and selected tick tissues such as salivary glands, midgut, ovary, fat body, synganglion and hemocytes was analyzed by real-time PCR using *defensin-like* gene-specific primers (Table 4.1). Total RNA was extracted from the above-mentioned tissues of adult female ticks before, during and after blood feeding. Hemocytes were collected as previously described [55,61]. Dissected tissues and collected hemocytes were washed in PBS, placed directly in tubes containing TRI Reagent (Sigma-Aldrich, USA) and then disrupted using a pellet pestle motor. For the whole ticks, samples were collected before, during and after blood feeding. The collected samples were later homogenized using an Automill homogenizer (Tokken, Japan), and then TRI Reagent was added. mRNA expression was also determined after LGTV challenge by real-time PCR. After injecting LGTV (approximately 2.9×10^4 ffu/0.5 µl) directly into the hemocoel of each adult tick through the fourth coxae, three ticks from the LGTV-challenged group were collected 2, 4, 6, 12, 24, 48 and 72 h post-infection. Non-infected ticks served as a control group, and tick homogenization was done as described previously.

RNA extraction and the expression analysis of the *defensin-like* mRNA via real-time PCR using THUNDERBIRDTM SYBR® qPCR Mix (TOYOBO) with a 7300 real-time PCR system (Applied Biosystems) were performed as previously described [60]. Briefly, gene-specific primers were designed to target *H. longicornis HEdefensin* and ribosomal protein *L23* (internal control) genes, as shown in Table 2. To generate standard curves, four-fold serial dilutions of the cDNA of adult ticks were used. Real-time PCR conditions were as follows: 95°C for 10 min, 40 cycles of a denaturation step at 95°C for 15 s and an annealing/extension step at 60°C for 60 s. Each sample was run in triplicate, and the data were analyzed using the 7300 System SDS software (Applied Biosystems, Japan). Lastly, normalized gene expressions were computed by dividing the amount of *defensin-like* gene expressions by the amount of *L23* expressions for each sample.

4.2.4 Peptide synthesis

The defensin-like peptide was synthesized using a Perkin-Elmer Applied Biosystems 431 A Synthesizer with prederivatized polyethylene glycol polystyrene arginine resin, FastMoc chemistry and double coupling for residues as discussed in Chapter 3. The reduced peptides were purified using reverse-phase high-performance liquid chromatography (RP-HPLC), while peptide purity and integrity were assessed using MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry (MALDI-TOF MS) [81]. The peptide was dissolved in normal saline (0.85% w/v of NaCl) with a final concentration of 1 mmol/ml and stored at -80°C until use.

4.2.5 Cells and virus

HeLa cells were maintained in DMEM (Nissui Pharmaceutical Co.) supplemented with 10% FBS (Equitech-Bio), 1% antibiotic/antimycotic (Nacalai Tesque) and 1% L-glutamine (Wako), while baby BHK-21 cells were maintained in EMEM containing 10% FBS and 1% antibiotic/antimycotic. Cell cultures were maintained at 37°C under 5% CO₂ until use.

BHK-21 cells were utilized to amplify and titrate the LGTV TP21 used in this study as previously discussed in Chapter 3. Likewise, the human adenovirus 25 was propagated in HeLa cells, and a 50% tissue culture infective dose (TCID₅₀) assay was used to quantify the virus stock titer as previously described in Chapter 3.

4.2.6 Cell proliferation assay

Following the manufacturer's protocol, the CellTiter 96® Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay System was used to examine the cytotoxic effect of the HEdefensin peptide on BHK-21 cells as previously enumerated in Chapter 3.

4.2.7 Focus formation unit reduction assay

The antiviral activity of the defensin-like peptide was determined by measuring the reduction in the number of viral foci as previously described in Chapter 3.

4.2.8 Direct virucidal assay

To demonstrate the extracellular anti-LGTV activity of the defensin-like peptide, a 0.01 multiplicity of infection (MOI) of LGTV suspension was incubated with 5 μ M of the peptide for 2 h at 37°C. BHK-21 cells in 24-well plates were infected with the treated viral suspension for 1 h at 37°C, and the cells were then washed with PBS to remove the unadsorbed viruses. The plates were then incubated at 37°C for 3–4 days. For each assay, an EMEM-treated LGVT and an EMEM-only control culture were included, and the antiviral activity was determined by the reduction in the number of viral foci [87]. The LGTV was treated with two-fold dilutions of the defensin-like peptide in EMEM, from 0.0425 to 5 μ M, for 2 h at 37°C to evaluate the dose-dependent antiviral activity of the peptide. Meanwhile, the LGTV was treated with 5 μ M of the peptide at 37°C for different exposure times (0, 15, 30, 60, 120 and 240 min) to determine the time-dependent antiviral effect of the defensin-like peptide. The virucidal activity of the peptide was also tested against adenovirus, a non-enveloped virus, as previously described in Chapter 3.

4.2.9 Prophylactic and Post-adsorption antiviral assays

Evaluation of the potential prophylactic and anti-intracellular replication of LGTV by the peptide was also conducted as previously described in Chapter 3.

4.2.10 Virus yield reduction assay

The virus yield reduction for both LGTV and adenovirus virucidal assay was quantitated by a TCID₅₀ assay as previously described in Chapter 3.

4.2.11 RNAi and virus challenge

Table 4.2 lists the PCR primers used for the synthesis of double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) with the procedure previously described in Chapter 3.

As described previously [89], 1 μ g of *HEdefensin* dsRNA in 0.5 μ l of distilled water was microinjected into the hemocoel of unfed adult female ticks through the fourth coxae. For the control group, *Luc* dsRNA was injected. A total of 160 ticks (80 ticks per group) were used in the dsRNA silencing confirmation and LGTV challenge.

After dsRNA injection, the ticks were held for 18 h in a 25°C incubator to check for mortality arising from possible injury after injection. Fifteen ticks from each group were exclusively allocated (non-infected) for gene-specific silencing at 4, 10, 14, 28 and 30 dpi. Three ticks per indicated time period were used to isolate total RNA for reverse-transcription PCR (RT-PCR), to confirm gene-specific silencing. RT-PCR was carried out using a *defensin-like* gene [89] and *actin* gene-specific primers (Table 4.1).

After the positive confirmation of *defensin-like* gene silencing, both groups were challenged with LGTV (approximately 2.9×10^4 ffu/0.5 µl) via percoxal microinjection 4 dpi of dsRNA. Tick mortality in 30 ticks per group was monitored for up to 35 dac, while for the virus titration done at 0, 1, 3, 7, 14, 21 and 28 dac, the 35 ticks remaining in each group were used.

4.2.12 Statistical analysis

All samples were tested at least in triplicate and statistically analyzed using Student's *t*-test, wherein *P* values of less than 0.05 were regarded as significant. Using GraphPad Prism software, the Mantel–Cox log-rank test was also performed to determine the significant difference in mortality (P < 0.05) between *defensin-like* and *Luc* gene-silenced ticks challenged with LGTV.
4.3 Result

4.3.1 Identification of defensin-like gene

cDNA encoding a defensin-like protein, designated as HEdefensin (*HEdefensin*; GenBank accession number LC169559), was isolated from an EST clone in the cDNA libraries of *H. longicornis*. The prefix HE denotes hemolymph, the tissue of origin of the EST database. The full-length gene consists of 566 bp that encode 74 amino acid residues (Fig. 4.1). The predicted amino acid sequence also showed a putative signal peptide composed of 23 amino acid residues. The conserved cysteine residues normally found in arthropod defensins were identified at positions 40, 47, 51, 61, 69 and 71. No glycosylation site was predicted from the predicted sequence.

Through BLAST analysis, HEdefensin was found to show high amino acid sequence identity with some known defensins from *Dermacentor variabilis* (Q86QI5, 78% identity), *D. marginatus* (ACJ00433, 77% identity), *Rhipicephalus microplus* (Q86LE4, 73% identity), *H. longicornis* (BAD93183, 68% identity), *Ixodes persulcatus* (BAH09304, 67% identity) and *I. scapularis* (XP_002436103, 65% identity) (Fig. 4.2). On the other hand, the synthesized 51-mer (signal peptide excluded) HEdefensin peptide (EEESEVAHLRVRRGFGCPLNQGACHRHCRSIRRRGGYCSGIIKQTCT CYRN) has a predicted molecular mass of 5865.69 Da, with a theoretical isoelectric point of 9.43 and a net charge of positive 6.0 at pH 7.0.

4.3.2 Whole tick and tissue-specific expression profiles of HEdefensin in H. longicornis

HEdefensin mRNA levels in whole ticks and in various organs before, during and after blood feeding were investigated using real-time PCR. In whole ticks, unfed ticks showed the highest expression level; however, upon feeding, the initially low expression level of *HEdefensin* mRNA eventually increased to full engorgement after 4 days of feeding (Fig. 4.3A). In the midgut, fat body, ovary, synganglion, salivary gland and, most notably, hemocytes, the *HEdefensin* gene was upregulated during blood feeding, especially in the fully engorged state (Fig. 4.3B). *HEdefensin* mRNA expression was also determined post-LGTV infection using real-time PCR (Fig. 4.3C). mRNA expression increased slightly at 6, 12 and 72 h post-LGTV infection; however, no significant difference was observed between the challenged and control groups (P <0.05).

4.3.3 Cell growth inhibition effect of the synthetic HEdefensin peptide

I examined the cell growth inhibitory effect of the HEdefensin peptide on BHK-21 cells (Fig. 4.4). The peptide did not significantly inhibit the growth of BHK-21 cells beginning at a 5 μ M concentration. Based on the MTT assay result, the 5 μ M concentration of the peptide was used in the proceeding tests.

4.3.4 Antiviral activity of the HEdefensin peptide against LGTV

I initially tested the biological activity of the peptide by evaluating its potential extracellular virucidal activity against LGTV, an enveloped virus. As shown in Fig. 4.5A, co-incubation of the virus with 5 μ M of HEdefensin at 37°C for 2 h reduced the number of fluorescence-positive viral foci as compared to the medium-treated virus. Such a reduction is equivalent to a 99.2% foci reduction (Fig. 4.5B). Similarly, cells infected with LGTV treated with HEdefensin produced almost a five-fold lower virus yield as compared to cells infected with a medium-treated virus (Fig. 4.5C).

I also checked the dose- and time-dependent virucidal capability of HEdefensin. As shown in Fig. 4.6A, 0.081 μ M was the lowest concentration of HEdefensin that could significantly reduce foci formation, while at least 30 min of close contact between the virus and HEdefensin at 37°C before infection of the cells is needed to produce significant foci reduction (Fig. 4.6B). In addition, the virucidal activity of HEdefensin was maintained at the different temperatures tested, wherein the peptide showed at least a 98% foci reduction at any temperature tested from 4°C to 37°C (Fig. 4.7).

Lastly, to exclude any alternative mechanism of action of HEdefensin peptide against LGTV, I also conducted prophylactic and post-adsorption antiviral assays. As shown in Fig. 4.8, cells exposed to HEdefensin for 2 h at 37°C before virus infection showed no foci reduction as compared to the medium-treated LGTV at -0.026%. Similarly, no significant antiviral activity (P < 0.05) was recorded against LGTV in the post-adsorption antiviral assay, wherein the peptide showed a 0.41% foci reduction (Fig. 4.8).

4.3.5 Antiviral activity of the HEdefensin peptide against human adenovirus

To test whether the HEdefensin peptide has antiviral activity against a non-enveloped virus, I determined its virucidal activity against the human adenovirus. In Fig. 4.9A, co-incubation of the HEdefensin peptide and adenovirus prior to cell infection showed no reduction in adenovirus infectivity, similar to medium treatment. Furthermore, no significant difference (P < 0.05) was observed in the virus yield from the medium- and HEdefensin-treated adenovirus (Fig. 4.9B).

4.3.6 Effect of HEdefensin gene silencing on LGTV replication in adult H. longicornis

Gene silencing through RNAi was performed to evaluate the importance of HEdefensin in the innate immunity of adult female ticks against LGTV. Ticks were individually injected with either *HEdefensin* or *Luc* dsRNA for the control group. Silencing of the *HEdefensin* gene was initially confirmed 4 dpi. However, the effective gene-specific silencing was only maintained for up to 28 dpi, as shown in Fig. 4.10A. No significant differences in blood feeding, engorged body weights, egg production or egg hatching were observed between the HEdefensin- and Luc dsRNA-injected ticks (data not shown). The mean virus titers from whole ticks (Fig. 4.10B) demonstrate significant differences (p < 0.05) at 7 and 14 dac between *HEdefensin* dsRNA- and *Luc* dsRNA-injected ticks; however, the titers for both groups eventually equalized at 21 and 28 dac. In addition, no mortality was observed in either group 35 days post-LGTV challenge (Fig. 4.10C).

4.4 Discussion

As carriers of disease-causing agents and obligatory blood-feeders, ticks are easily exposed to several pathogenic microorganisms. With such constant threats, ticks need effective innate immunity mechanisms to coexist with their commensal microbes and pathogens [31, 32]. As previously reported, antimicrobial proteins and peptides are considered to be among the major innate immunity molecules utilized by ticks to provide protection against microorganisms [43, 44].

In this study, I have identified a defensin-like gene, HEdefensin, from the EST database of hemocytes of *H. longicornis*. The predicted signal peptide (17 amino acid residues) from the deduced amino acid sequence strongly suggests that the translated HEdefensin is a secretory peptide. The translated HEdefensin peptide also presented six conserved cysteine residues normally found in tick defensins, as shown in the amino acid sequence alignment of selected tick defensins. In addition, the peptide is considered cationic, like most defensins, since it has a predicted positive isoelectric point of 9.43 and a predicted positive net charge of 6.0. The predicted charge or isoelectric point is considered one important element in the defensin function [98, 112]. With these characteristics, I hypothesized that HEdefensin might also have biological activities comparable to other tick defensins.

In addition, the mRNA expression of *HEdefensin* was noticeably increased after blood feeding in whole adult ticks. The same pattern was observed in all collected organs, with the highest expression in hemocytes after engorgement. These observations might indicate that HEdefensin plays an important role in blood feeding. In the present study, the newly molted ticks showed the highest mRNA expression level. This indicates that right after molting, *HEdefensin* mRNA expression continues to increase. As previously reported, tick defensin expression increases after blood feeding and during molting [43, 100]. It should also be noted that during blood feeding, many possible pathogens and non-self objects can be encountered by the tick [100, 113].

Thus, to test my hypothesis, I initially checked whether the HEdefensin peptide can permeabilize a membrane-bound target. With their cationic nature, defensins are generally known to attach to the cell membranes of microorganisms and, in return, generate multimeric pores, leading to cell content leakage [48, 93]. Thus, after determining the non-growth inhibitory concentration of the HEdefensin peptide on BHK cells, I checked whether HEdefensin has antiviral activity against LGTV, an enveloped virus. The co-incubation treatment of LGTV with 5 μ M of the peptide prior to infection resulted in a foci reduction of almost 100%. Moreover, the virus yield from cells infected with the virus co-incubated with HEdefensin showed significantly lower titers as compared to cells infected with a medium-treated virus. These results indicate that the HEdefensin peptide has virucidal activity against LGTV that has the viral envelope as the potential target.

However, AMPs may also present immunomodulatory properties [50, 96]; thus, extracellular virucidal activity may not be the only biological activity of HEdefensin against LGTV. However, in our prophylactic antiviral assay, no significant viral foci reduction was observed after HEdefensin peptide treatment. A similar result was observed in the post-infection antiviral assay. Taken together, these results further support the idea that the antiviral effect of HEdefensin is most likely extracellular in nature. However, the precise mechanism of the membrane targeting of HEdefensin in enveloped viruses needs further evaluation. I also tested the virucidal effect of HEdefensin against a non-enveloped virus. As shown in Fig. 4.9, HEdefensin failed to inhibit the virus replication of human adenovirus 25, suggesting that the peptide's virucidal activity may be limited to enveloped viruses. Such an observation may not be unusual, since cationic antimicrobial peptides generally require membranes as targets to produce antimicrobial effects [48, 92].

Finally, to clearly evaluate the role of the HEdefensin gene in the antiviral immunity of *H. longicornis* ticks against LGTV, gene silencing through RNAi was

conducted. Although significant differences in virus titers were observed between the *HEdefensin* gene-silenced ticks and the control group at 7 and 14 dac, the differences were not sustained in succeeding weeks. I may be able to attribute the higher viral titer at 7 dac in the HEdefensin-silenced ticks to effective gene silencing; however, the lower viral titer in the HEdefensin gene-silenced group at 14 dac still requires explanation. Likewise, no mortality was observed in either the *HEdefensin* gene-silenced or the control group for the duration of study. Interestingly, I also observed no significant upregulation in HEdefensin mRNA expression post-LGTV infection, which suggests that HEdefensin may not be involved in the tick's antiviral protection against LGTV. Conversely, mortality due to LGVT infection may be less likely, considering that ticks are tolerant of the adverse effects of LGTV, since they are efficient reservoirs of flaviviruses [95]. It was also reported that proteases, polyanions, high mono- and divalent cations and other important diverse factors present in vivo may undesirably affect the antimicrobial peptides' activities [49]. In addition, a recent study on longicin, a defensin-like gene from the midgut of H. longicornis, failed to demonstrate the biological activity of the longicin gene in vivo against LGTV, despite its translated peptide exhibiting significant antiviral activity against LGTV in vitro [108].

In summary, this chapter demonstrated that the recently identified *HEdefensin* gene from the hemolymph EST database of *H. longicornis* can be detected in different tick organs, chemically synthesized and biologically characterized. Although HEdefensin's role in the antiviral immunity against LGTV in ticks was not fully elucidated, the significant extracellular antiviral activity of the peptide against LGTV in vitro offers a new potential therapeutic agent for tick-borne pathogens, particularly flaviviruses.

Tables and Figures in CHAPTER 4

Table 4.1 List of PCR primers used for detection of the *HEdefensin* gene

Primer Name	Primer Sequence
HEdefensin Forward	ATGCGGGTGCTTGTGCTTT
HEdefensin Reverse	TGCCACTTCGCTTTCCTCCT
Hl-L23 Forward	CACACTCGTGTTCATCGTCC
Hl-L23 Reverse	ATGAGTGTGTTCACGTTGGC
HEdefensin Forward RT	ATGCGGGTGCTTGTGCTTT
HEdefensin Reverse RT	CGATACATGGGCGAAATTGT
<i>Hlβ-actin</i> Forward RT	ATCCTGCGTCTCGACTTGG
<i>Hlβ-actin</i> Reverse RT	GCCGTGGTGGTGAAAGAGTAG

 Table 4.2 List of PCR primers used for the synthesis of double-stranded RNA

Primer Name ^a	Primer Sequence
<u>HEdefensin</u> RNAi For	TCGCTGTCATTCTTTTGC
<u>HEdefensin</u> RNAi Rev	CGATACATGGGCGAAATTGT
<u>HEdefensin</u> T7 For	TAATACGACTCACTATAGGTCGCTGTCATTCTTCTTTGC
<u>HEdefensin</u> T7 Rev	TAATACGACTCACTATAGGCGATACATGGGCGAAATTGT
Luc T7 For	GTAATACGACTCACTATAGGGCTTCCATCTTCCAGGGATACG
Luc T7 Rev	GTAATACGACTCACTATAGGCGTCCACAAACACAACTCCTCC

^aFor.: Forward; Rev.: Reverse.

1	AAA	TGT	GTG	GGA	CAC	AAA	CTTT	GCT	CGG	FGC	CTA	GAA	CAC	CCC	AAT	AAC	TCA	AAA	AAT	TTT	GAA	ATA	
69	GCC	TAA	ACC	TTT	GAA	GGAT	GCG	GGT	GCT	TGT	GCT	TTC	ССТО	CGC	TGT	CATT	TTT	CTT	TGC	GGG	стс	ATG	
						M	R	V	L	v	L	s	L	A	V	I	L	L	C	G	L	м	17
137	GCT	GGC	TCG	GCA	ACC	GCA	GAG	GAG	GAA/	AGC	GAA	GTG	GCA	CAC	CTG	AGA	GTT	CGT	CGT	GGT	TTC	GGC	
	A	G	S	A	Т	A	Е	E	E	s	E	V	A	H	L	R	V	R	R	G	F	G	39
203	TGC	CCT	TTA	AAC	CAA	GGTO	iCCT	GTC.	ATCO	GCC	ACTO	GTA	GGA	GCA	FCC	GAC	GTC	GGG	GCG	GAT	ACTO	GC	
	C	Р	L	Ν	Q	G	A	С	H	R	H	С	R	S	Ι	R	R	R	G	G	Y	С	61
269	AGC	GGC	ATT	ATC	AAG	CAG	ACCT	GCA	CCT	GCT	ATAC	GAA	ACTO	GAT	AAA	FGA	GCA/	ACGO	GCG	CTTI	CAC	TG	
	S	G	I	I	K	Q	Т	C	Т	C	Y	R	N	*									74
336	TCC	GAA	ATT	CCA	GGT	GTCI	TATG	TCA	CACC	CAG	GATT	TG	CTAT	TGG	GCA	TTG	TCT	CGC	ATT	ATTI	CTT	GCT	
405	CGT	GGC	AAA	GTT	AAT	ATTG	CTT	FTGO	GTT	TTT	GTG	TGO	CTCG	CAT	GAC	CGT	GCA	AAC	GTA	AGA	AGT	TACA	A
474	ATT	TCG	ccc.	ATG	TATO	GGGG	ATA	ATAA	ACG	TTC	ACT	GAC	TAT	TTA	AAA	AAA	AAA	AAA	AAA	AAA	AAA	AAA	
543	AAA	AAA	AAA	AAA	AAA	AAA	AAAA	AA															

Fig. 4.1 Characterization of *HEdefensin* cDNA. Nucleotide and predicted amino acid sequences of *HEdefensin* cDNA. *HEdefensin* nucleotide sequences are numbered on the left, while the deduced amino acid sequences are numbered on the right. The red lettering indicates the signal peptide, and the yellow highlighting indicates the location of the conserved cysteine residues found in arthropod defensins. The stop codon is indicated by an asterisk. The putative polyadenylation after the stop codon has been underlined.

		60
HEdefensin	MRVLVLSLAVILLCGLMAGSATAEEESEVAHLRVRRGFGCPLNQGACHRHCRSIRRRGGY (
D.variabilis	MRGLCICLVFLLVCGLVSATAAAPAESEVAHLRVRRGFGCPLNQGACHNHCRSIRRRGGY (60
D.marginatus	MRGLCICLVFILVCGLLTATAAVPAESEAAHLRVRRGFGCPLNQGACHNHCRSIRRRGGY (60
R.microplus	MRGIYICLVFVLVCGLVSGLADVPAESEMAHLRVRRGFGCPFNQGACHRHCRSIRRRGGY (60
H.Longicornis	MKVLAVALIFVLVAGLFCTAAAQDDESDVPHVRVRRGFGCPLNQGACHNHCRSIGRRGGY (60
I.persulcatus	MRVVAVALIALLVAGAFMTSSAQEEENQVAHVRVRRGFGCPFNQGACHRHCRSIGRRGGY (60
I.scapularis	MKVIAVALIALLVAGAFMTSSAQEEEDQVAHVRVRRGFGCPFDQGACHRHCQSIGRRGGY (60
	▼ ▼ V % Identity (vs HEdefensin)	
HEdefensin	CSGIIKQTCTCYRN 74 -	
D.variabilis	CSGIIKQTCTCYRN 74 78	
D.marginatus	CSGIIKQTCTCYRN 74 77	
R.microplus	CAGLIKQTCTCYRN 74 73	
H.Longicornis	CAGIIKQTCTCYRK 74 68	
I.persulcatus	CAGLFKQTCTCYSR 74 67	
I.scapularis	CAGIIKQTCTCYHN 74 65	

Fig. 4.2 Alignment of the amino acid sequences of HEdefensin and defensins from *Dermacentor variabilis* (Q86QI5), *D. marginatus* (ACJ00433), *Rhipicephalus microplus* (Q86LE4), *H. longicornis* (BAD93183), *Ixodes persulcatus* (BAH09304) and *I. scapularis* (XP_002436103). Identical residues are marked with an asterisk, while colons and periods indicate conservation between groups of strongly similar and weakly similar properties, respectively. To the bottom right is the summary of the percentage of identity of each aligned tick defensin with HEdefensin. The conserved cysteine residues found in tick defensins are marked with arrowheads.



Fig. 4.3 Transcription profiles of *HEdefensin* analyzed by real-time PCR. (A) *HEdefensin* gene expression in whole ticks before, during and after feeding. (B) Expression profile of the *HEdefensin* gene in various organs of ticks at different stages of blood feeding. (C) *HEdefensin* gene expression in whole ticks after the LGTV challenge. Uf, unfed; Pf, partially fed; En, engorged ticks; 1d, 1-day-fed; 2d, 2-day-fed; 3d, 3-day-fed; 4d, 4-day-fed. The transcription profiles of HI-L23 were used as internal control.



Fig. 4.4 Cell growth inhibition effect of the HEdefensin peptide on BHK-21 cells. Values are representative of triplicate samples, and error bars indicate the range of values obtained. *P < 0.05, as compared to the lowest concentration.



Fig. 4.5. Virucidal activity of HEdefensin against Langat virus. (A) Fluorescence images of BHK-21 cells infected with LGTV treated with medium only or HEdefensin for 2 h at 37°C. Positive fluorescence FFUs are indicated with arrowheads. To further establish the extracellular virucidal effect of HEdefensin against LGTV, (B) foci reduction and (C) virus yield reduction assays were conducted. The percentage of viral foci reduction (%) of the peptide was obtained by comparison with medium-treated cells maintained in parallel. All of the experiments were conducted at least in triplicate, and error bars indicate the range of values. Negative control (NC) refers to non-treated and non-infected cells. *P < 0.05, HEdefensin vs. medium.



Fig. 4.6 (A) Dose-dependent and (B) time-dependent virucidal effects of HEdefensin against Langat virus. The percentage of viral foci reduction (%) of the peptide was obtained by comparison with medium-treated cells maintained in parallel. Experiments were conducted in triplicate, and error bars indicate the range of values. *P < 0.05, as compared to the lowest concentration or to 0 min.



Fig. 4.7 Temperature-dependent virucidal effect of HEdefensin against Langat virus. To determine the temperature-dependent antiviral effect of HEdefensin, LGTV was treated with 5 μ M of the peptide at 4, 15, 25 and 37°C for 2 h. A focus formation unit reduction assay was also used.



Fig. 4.8 (A) Prophylactic and (B) post-adsorption antiviral activity of HEdefensin against Langat virus. The percentage of viral foci reduction (%) of the peptide was obtained by comparison with medium-treated cells maintained in parallel. Experiments were conducted in triplicate, and error bars indicate the range of values. *P < 0.05, HEdefensin vs. medium.



Fig. 4.9 Virucidal activity of the HEdefensin peptide against an adenovirus. (A) HeLa cells infected with human adenovirus 25 treated with medium only or HEdefensin for 2 h at 37°C. (B) To determine the virus yield titers (expressed as means \pm SD) of the collected supernatants of the treatment groups, TCID₅₀ was used. NC refers to non-treated and non-infected cells.



Fig. 4.10 Gene-specific silencing in ticks from each group at 28 d post-dsRNA inoculation. (B) Virus titers and (C) tick mortality were monitored after injecting LGTV into 4-day dsRNA-inoculated ticks. Values for the percentage of survival (%) were expressed as the percentage of live remaining ticks to the number of ticks at the start of the experiment. Error bars indicate SD in the mean values of five ticks. *P < 0.05, dsHEdefensin vs. dsLuciferase.

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION

Despite of the important role of ticks in the transmission of viruses of public health importance and being second to mosquitoes in transmitting human diseases [3, 8], the diversity of tick-borne viruses has been less thoroughly studied than that of mosquito-borne viruses [9]. Even until now, detection of new pathogenic viruses are still being reported and known viruses continuously spread to new geographical locations [3]. Another aspect of TBVs that is still at an early stage of understanding is the tick-virus interaction, most especially on our knowledge about antiviral immunity pathways in ticks [33, 34]. This dissertation presents my studies on the survival dynamics of Langat virus and Thogoto virus in *H. longicornis*, focusing on the vector competence. In addition, I also conducted studies to broaden our understanding on the possible role of AMPs in the antiviral immunity of ticks.

In Chapter 1, I presented evidences which showed that *H. longicornis* can be efficiently infected with Langat virus (LGTV) through anal pore microinjection. One of the most important determinants of vector competence is the susceptibility of midgut cells to virus infection and in this study, the tick's midgut was observed to be the primary replication site. The virus also remained detectable for at least 120 days post-inoculation of the virus. More importantly, infected ticks can effectively transmit

LGTV to a susceptible host. However, demonstration of LGTV transmission through co-feeding between an infected adult and immature naïve ticks are needed to demonstrate the possible mechanism on how LGTV can circulate in the tick population, especially that no transovarial transmission was observed in the study using anal pore microinjection.

In Chapter 2, I demonstrated that *H. longicornis* is a competent vector or possibly the main tick carrier of the Thogoto virus (THOV) recently isolated in Japan as shown by the successful transfer of the virus to mice. I also observed that the virus inoculated via anal pore microinjection, readily transfers from the midgut to the salivary gland during feeding to facilitate the transmission of the virus to the host. The current study also managed to establish that naïve nymphs can be infected by THOV through natural routes of infections, particularly via co-feeding the naïve nymphs with an infected adult. However, additional studies are needed to identify which animals potentially serve as the reservoir host of the virus and to elucidate animal susceptibility and the geographic distribution of THOV infections in Japan.

In Chapter 3, I established the extracellular virucidal activity of longicin P4 against LGTV in vitro, and to our knowledge, this is the first report of an antiviral activity of a native or synthetic antimicrobial peptide derived from *H. longicornis*.

However, co-incubation of the peptide with an adenovirus failed to reduce infectivity and virus yield as compared with the control group. Moreover, no significant difference in mortality and virus titer in general was observed on both *longicin* gene-silenced and Luc dsRNA-injected ticks subsequently challenged with LGTV, suggesting that the role of the endogenous tick longicin in the antiviral defense of *H. longicornis* still remains to be demonstrated. Nonetheless, longicin P4 can be a potential therapeutic agent for tick-borne pathogens.

In Chapter 4, I characterized the recently identified HEdefensin gene from the hemolymph EST database of *H. longicornis*. The predicted amino acid sequence of HEdefensin showed the conserved cysteine residues normally found in arthropod defensins and was shown to have high amino acid sequence identity with some known tick defensins using BLAST analysis. The co-incubation of the LGTV with HEdefensin peptide at 37°C for 2 hours produced a 99.2% foci reduction and a five-fold lower virus yield as compared to cells infected with a medium-treated virus. However, the HEdefensin peptide has no antiviral activity against a non-enveloped virus and *HEdefensin* gene silencing showed no significant effect on tick mortality and virus titer after LGTV challenge. Nevertheless, the significant extracellular antiviral activity of the peptide against LGTV in vitro offers a new potential therapeutic agent for tick-borne

pathogens, particularly flaviviruses.

Taken altogether, the results in this dissertation indicate that *H. longicornis* is a competent vector of LGTV and the most likely vector of the Japanese isolate THOV. Moreover, the results of the evaluation of the antiviral activity of longicin and HEdefensin peptides elucidated the possible role of antimicrobial peptides in the innate antiviral immunity of ticks. The novel methods and evidences in my studies provided additional information to our current understanding of tick-virus interactions and will hopefully provide new control strategies against ticks and alternative therapeutic agents against tick-borne viruses.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First of all, I give thanks and return all the glory to the Almighty God and my deepest gratitude to the Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports, Science and Technology (MEXT) for the financial support.

It is my privilege to express my profound and deepest gratitude to my honorable supervisor, Professor Tetsuya Tanaka (Laboratory of Infectious Diseases, Kagoshima University), for providing me his unwavering guidance and excellent mentorship in my graduate school years. His invaluable instructions and constructive criticisms were the solid foundation of this dissertation.

I also extend my highest appreciation and gratitude to my co-supervisors, Professor Ken Maeda (Laboratory of Veterinary Microbiology, Yamaguchi University), Professor Kyoko Kohara and Associate Professor Tatsunori Masatani (Transboundary Animal Diseases Research Center, Kagoshima University) and Professor Atsushi Asano (Laboratory of Laboratory Animal Science, Kagoshima University). Their immense patience and critical analysis of my dissertation are highly commendable.

I am also extremely grateful to Dr. Kentaro Yoshii (Laboratory of Public Health, Hokkaido University) who not only whole heartedly provided me the viruses I used in my studies, but also shared a lot of new techniques to improve my skills as a researcher. To my former supervisor Professor Masami Mochizuki (Faculty of Veterinary Science, Nippon Veterinary and Life Science University), Professor Kozo Fujisaki (Zen-nou Institute of Animal Health), and Professor Dr. Naotoshi Tsuji (Laboratory of Parasitology, Kitasato University School of Medicine) who provided the much needed motivation and suggestions during the conduct of my studies, thank you so much.

I am also thankful to all the former and present members of Laboratory of Infectious Diseases (Kagoshima University), especially to Dr. Remil Linggatong Galay, Dr. Kodai Kusakisako, Dr. Emmanuel Pacia Hernandez and Mr. Haruki Morokuma for their support, assistance and most of all, friendship. I am also extending my sincerest appreciation to all the former and present Filipino students and the loving and caring Filipino communities in Kagoshima, Kumamoto and Miyazaki who made my stay in Japan less stressful and full of unforgettable memories.

I am also thankful to my Cavite State University and College of Veterinary Medicine and Biomedical Sciences superiors and colleagues for their unwavering support and understanding.

I am also greatly indebted to my parents Adela and Emiterio, my sisters Rheanne Lei, Cyrille Lyn, and Yuane and to my only brother, Denmark, for their continuous encouragement and for providing me a constant source of inspiration.

<u>REFERENCES</u>

- Jongejan, F., Uilenberg, G. (2004). The global importance of ticks. *Parasitology*, 129, S3-S14.
- Mitzel, D. N., Wolfinbarger, J. B., Long, R.D., Masnick, M., Best, S.M., Bloom, M.E. (2007). Tick-borne flavivirus infection in Ixodes scapularis larvae: development of a novel method for synchronous viral infection of ticks. *Virology*, 365, 410–418.
- Mansfield, K. L, Jizhou, L, Phipps, L. P., Johnson, N. Emerging Tick-Borne Viruses in the Twenty-First Century. (2017). *Front. Cell. Infect. Microbiol.*, 7, 298.
- Brackney, D. E., Armstrong, P. M. (2016). Transmission and evolution of tick-borne viruses. *Curr. Opin. Virol.*, 21, 67–74.
- Nuttall, P. A., Jones, L. D., Labuda, M., Kaufman, W. R. (1994). Adaptations of arboviruses to ticks. *J. Med. Entomol.*, **31**, 1–9.
- Labuda, M., Nuttall, P.A. (2004). Tick-borne viruses. *Parasitology*, **129**, S221–S245.
- De la Fuente, J., Antunes, S., Bonnet, S., et al. (2017). Tick-Pathogen Interactions and Vector Competence: Identification of Molecular Drivers for Tick-Borne Diseases. *Front. Cell. Infect. Microbiol.*, 7, 114.
- de la Fuente, J., Estrada-Pena, A., Venzal, J. M., Kocan, K. M., Sonenshine, D. E. (2008). Overview: Ticks as vectors of pathogens that cause disease in humans and animals. *Front. Biosci.*, 13, 6938-6946.
- Yoshii K., Okamoto, N., Nakao, R., Klaus-Hofstetter, R., Yabu, T., Masumoto, H., et al. (2015). Isolation of the Thogoto virus from a *Haemaphysalis*

longicornis in Kyoto City, Japan. J. Gen. Virol., 96, 2099–2103.

- Lehrer, A.T., Holbrook, M.R. (2011). Tick-borne Encephalitis Vaccines. J. Bioterror. Biodef., Suppl 1, 003.
- Turell, M.J., Durden, L.A. (1994). Experimental transmission of Langat (Tick-Borne Encephalitis complex) virus by the soft tick *Ornithodoros sonrai* (Acari: Argasidae). *J. Med. Entomol.*, **31**, 148–151.
- Calisher, C.H, Karabatsos, N., Dalrymple, J.M., Shope, R.E., Porterfield, J.S., Westaway, E.G, et al. (1989). Antigenic relationships between flaviviruses as determined by cross-neutralization tests with polyclonal antisera. *J. Gen. Virol.*, **70**, 37-43.
- Hoogstraal, H., Roberts, F.H., Kohls, G.M., Tipton, V.J. (1968). Review of *Haemaphysalis (kaiseriana) Longicornis* Neumann (resurrected) of Australia, New Zealand, New Caledonia, Fiji, Japan, Korea, and Northeastern China and USSR, and its parthenogenetic and bisexual populations (*Ixodoidea, Ixodidae*). *J. Parasitol.*, 54, 1197-1213.
- 14. Ishihara, T. (1968). Bovine piroplasmosis in Japan. Jpn Agric Res Q. 3: 23-31.
- Luo, L.M., Zhao, L., Wen, H.L., Zhang, Z.T., Liu, J.W., Fang, L.Z., Xue, Z.F., Ma, D.Q., Zhang, X.S., Ding, S.J., Lei, X.Y., Yu, X.J. (2015). *Haemaphysalis longicornis* Ticks as Reservoir and Vector of Severe Fever with Thrombocytopenia Syndrome Virus in China. *Emerg. Infect. Dis.*, 21, 1770-1776.
- Mackereth, G., Cane, R., Snell-Wakefield, A., Slaney, D., Tompkins, D., Jakob-Hoff, R., Holder, P., Cork, S., Owen, K., Heath, A., Brady, H., Thompson, J. (2007). Vectors and vector borne diseases: ecological research and surveillance development in New Zealand. *Risk assessment*, Wellington, MAF

(BNZ).

- Hoogstraal, H. (1981). Changing patterns of tick-borne diseases in modern society. *Annu Rev Entomol.*, 26, 75–99.
- Chamberlain, R.W., Sudia, W. D. (1961). Mechanism of transmission of viruses by mosquitoes. Annu. Rev. *Entomol.*, 6, 371–390.
- Mlera, L., Offerdahl, D.K., Martens, C., Porcella, S.F., Melik, W., Bloom, M.E. (2015). Development of a Model System for Tick-Borne Flavivirus Persistence in HEK 293T Cells. *MBio*, **3**, 614-615.
- 20. Smith, C.E. (1956). A virus resembling Russian spring-summer encephalitis virus from an ixodid tick in Malaya. Nature, **178**, 581-582.
- Price, W.H., Thind, I.S., Teasdall, R.D., O'Leary, W. (1970). Vaccination of human volunteers against Russian spring-summer (RSS) virus complex with attenuated Langat E5 virus. *Bull World Health Organ*, 42, 89-94.
- Mayer, V. (1975). A live vaccine against tick-borne encephalitis: integrated studies. I. Basic properties and behavior of the E5 "14" clone (Langat virus). *Acta Virol.*, 19, 209–218.
- 23. Mayer ,V., Orolin, D., Pogady, J., Starek, M., Kubistova, K., et al. (1976).
 Experimental live tick-borne encephalitis vaccine (Langat E5 "14" virus clone): volunteers 1 and 2 years after single-dose immunization. *Acta Virol.*, 20, 215–225.
- Gritsun, T.S., Nuttall, P.A., Gould, E.A. (2003). Tick-borne flaviviruses. *Adv. Virus. Res.*, 61, 317-371.
- Pringle, C.R. (1996). Virus taxonomy 1996—A bulletin from the Xth International Conference of Virology in Jerusalem. *Arch. Virol.*, 141,

2251-2256.

- Haig, D.A., Woodall, J.P., Danskin, D. (1965). Thogoto virus, a hitherto undescribed agent isolated from ticks in Kenya. *J. Gen. Micro.*, 38, 389–394.
- Hubalek, Z., Rudolf, I., Nowotny, N. (2014). Arboviruses pathogenic for domestic and wild animals. *Adv. Virus. Res.*, 89, 201–227.
- Davies, F.G., Soi, R.K., Wariru, B.N. (1984). Abortion in sheep caused by Thogotovirus. *Vet. Rec.*, 115, 654.
- Moore, D.L., Causey, O.R., Carey, D.E, Reddy, S., Cooke, A.R., Akinkugbe,
 F.M., et al. (1975). Arthropod-borne viral infections of man in Nigeria,
 1964-1970. Ann .Trop. Med. Parasitol., 69, 49-64.
- Yeung, A.T., Gellatly, S.L., Hancock, R.E. (2011). Multifunctional cationic host defence peptides and their clinical applications. *Cell. Mol. Life. Sci.*, 13, 2161-2176
- Hajdušek, O., Síma, R., Ayllón, N., Jalovecká, M., Perner, J., de la Fuente, J., et al. (2013). Interaction of the tick immune system with transmitted pathogens. *Front. Cell. Infect. Microbiol.*, **3**, 26.
- Tsuji, N., Battsetseg, B., Boldbaatar, D., Miyoshi, T., Xuan, X., Oliver, J.H.J., et al. (2007). Babesial vector tick defensin against Babesia sp. parasites. *Infect. Immun.*, **75**, 3633-3640.
- Kopacek, P., Hajdusek, O., Buresova, V., Daffre, S. (2010). Tick innate immunity. *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.*, **708**, 137–162.
- 34. Liu, L., Dai, J., Zhao, Y.O., Narasimhan, S., Yang, Y., Zhang, L., et al. (2012). *Ixodes scapularis* JAK-STAT pathway regulates tick antimicrobial peptides, thereby controlling the agent of human granulocytic anaplasmosis. *J. Infect. Dis.*,

206, 1233-1241

- Rückert, C., Bell-Sakyi, L., Fazakerley, J.K., Fragkoudis, R. (2014). Antiviral responses of arthropod vectors: an update on recent advances. *VirusDisease*, 25, 249-260
- Cerutti H., Casas-Mollano J. (2006). On the origin and functions of RNA-mediated silencing: From protists to man. *Curr. Gene.*, 50, 81–99.
- Merkling, S.H., van Rij, R.P. (2013). Beyond RNAi: antiviral defense strategies in Drosophila and mosquito. *J. Insect. Physiol.*, **59**, 159–70.
- Kingsolver, M.B., Huang, Z., Hardy, R.W. (2013). Insect antiviral innate immunity: pathways, effectors, and connections. *J. Mol. Biol.*, 425, 4921–4936.
- Fragkoudis, R., Attarzadeh-Yazdi, G., Nash, A.A., Fazakerley, J.K., Kohl, A. (2009). Advances in dissecting mosquito innate immune responses to arbovirus infection. *J. Gen. Virol.*, **90**, 2061–72.
- Garcia, S., Billecocq, A., Crance, J-M., Munderloh, U.G., Garin, D., Bouloy, M. (2005). Nairovirus RNA sequences expressed by a Semliki Forest virus replicon induce RNA interference in tick cells. *J. Virol.*, **79**, 8942–7
- Garcia, S., Billecocq, A., Crance, J-M., Prins, M., Garin, D., Bouloy, M. (2006).
 Viral suppressors of RNA interference impair RNA silencing induced by a Semliki Forest virus replicon in tick cells. *J. Gen. Virol.*, **87**, 1985–9.
- Mansfield, K. L., Cook, C., Ellis, R., Bell-Sakyi, L., Johnson, N., Alberdi, P., et al. (2017). Tick-borne pathogens induce differential expression of genes promoting cell survival and host resistence in Ixodes ricinus cells. *Parasit. Vectors*, **10**, 81.
- 43. Nakajima, Y., Taylor, D., Yamakawa, M. (2002). Involvement of antibacterial

peptide defensin in tick midgut defense. Exp. Appl. Acarol., 1, 135-140.

- 44. Tonk, M., Cabezas-Cruz, A., Valdés, J.J., Rego, R.O., Chrudimská, T., Strnad, M., Šíma, R., Bell-Sakyi, L., Franta, Z., Vilcinskas, A., Grubhoffer, L., Rahnamaeian, M. (2014). Defensins from the tick *Ixodes scapularis* are effective against phytopathogenic fungi and the human bacterial pathogen *Listeria grayi*. *Parasit. Vectors*, 7, 554.
- 45. Tang, Y.Q., Yuan, J., Osapay, G., Osapay, K., Tran, D., Miller, C.J, et al. (1999).
 A cyclic antimicrobial peptide produced in primate leukocytes by the ligation of two truncated alpha-defensins. *Science*, **5439**, 498-502.
- Bulet, P., Hetru, C., Dimarcq, J., Hoffmann, D. (1999). Antimicrobial peptides in insects; structure and function. *Dev. Comp. Immunol.*, 4-5, 329-344.
- 47. Zasloff, M. (2002). Antimicrobial peptides of multicellular organisms. *Nature*, 415, 389-395.
- 48. De Smet, K., Contreras, R. (2005). Human antimicrobial peptides: defensins, cathelicidins and histatins. *Biotechnol. Lett.*, **18**, 1337-1347.
- 49. Hancock, R.E., Diamond, G. (2000). The role of cationic antimicrobial peptides in innate host defences. *Trends Microbiol.*, **2000**, 402-410.
- Hilchie, A.L., Wuerth, K., Hancock, R.E. (2013). Immune modulation by multifaceted cationic host defense (antimicrobial) peptides. *Nat. Chem. Biol.*, 12, 761-768.
- Kim, S.Y., Jeong, Y.E., Yun, S.M., Lee, I.Y., Han, M.G., Ju, Y.R. (2009).
 Molecular evidence for tick-borne encephalitis virus in ticks in South Korea.
 Med. Vet. Entomol., 23, 15–20.
- 52. Chernesky, M.A. (1969). Powassan virus transmission by ixodid ticks infected

after feeding on viremic rabbits injected intravenously. *Can. J. Microbiol.*, **15**, 521–526.

- Steele, G.M., Nuttall, P.A. (1989). Difference in vector competence of two species of sympatric ticks, *Amblyomma variegatum* and *Rhipicephalus appendiculatus*, for Dugbe virus (Nairovirus, *Bunyaviridae*). *Virus Res.*, 14, 73–84.
- 54. Kariu, T., Coleman, A.S., Anderson, J.F., Pal, U. (2011). Methods for rapid transfer and localization of lyme disease pathogens within the tick gut. *J. Vis. Exp.*, 48, 2544.
- 55. Fujisaki, K. (1978). Development of acquired resistance precipitating antibody in rabbits experimentally infested with females of *Haemaphysalis longicornis* (*Ixodoidea: Ixodidae*). *Natl. Inst. Anim. Heal. Q.*, **18**, 27–38.
- Anisuzzamman, I.M., Alim, M., Miyoshi, T., Hatta, T., Yamaji, K., Matsumoto, Y., Fujisaki, K., Tsuji, N., (2012). Longistatin is an unconventional serine protease and induces protective immunity against tick infestation. *Mol. Biochem. Parasitol.*, 182, 45–53.
- Zandi, K., Teoh, B.T., Sam, S.S., Wong, P.F., Mustafa, M.R., Abubakar, S. (2011). In vitro antiviral activity of fisetin, rutin and naringenin against dengue virus type-2. *J. Med. Plants Res.*, 23, 5534–5539.
- 58. Takechi, R., Galay, R.L., Matsuo, T., Maeda, H., Kusakisako, K., Talactac, M.R., Mochizuki, M., Fujisaki, K., Tanaka, T. (2016) Role of the tumor necrosis factor receptor-associated factor-type zinc finger domain containing protein 1 (TRAFD1) from the hard tick *Haemaphysalis longicornis* in immunity against bacterial infection. *Ticks Tick-Borne Dis.*, **7**, 36–45.

- Ayers, M., Adachi, D., Johnson, G., Andonova, M., Drebot, M., Tellier, R. (2006). A single tube RT-PCR assay for the detection of mosquito-borne flaviviruses. *J. Virol. Methods*, **135**, 235–239.
- 60. Maeda, H., Miyata, T., Kusakisako, K., Galay, R.L., Talactac, M.R., Umemiya-Shirafuj, R., Mochizuki, M., Fujisaki, K., Tanaka, T. (2015). A novel C-type lectin with triple carbohydrate recognition domains has critical roles for the hard tick *Haemaphysalis longicornis* against Gram-negative bacteria. *Dev. Comp. Immunl.*, **57**, 38–47.
- Aung, K.M., Boldbaatar, D., Liao, M., Umemiya-Shirafuji, R., Nakao, S., Matsuoka, T., Tanaka, T., Fujisaki, K. (2011). Identification and characterization of class B scavenger receptor CD36 from the hard tick, *Haemaphysalis longicornis*. *Parasitol. Res.*, **108**, 273–285.
- Umemiya, R., Matsuo, T., Hatta, T., Sakakibara, S., Boldbaatar, D., Fujisaki, K. (2007). Cloning and characterization of an autophagy-related gene, ATG12, from the three-host tick *Haemaphysalis longicornis*. *Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol.*, 37, 975–984.
- Holbrook, M.R., Aronson, J.F., Campbell, G.A., Jones, S., Feldmann, H., Barrett, A.D. (2005). An animal model for the tickborne flavivirus-Omsk hemorrhagic fever virus. *J. Infect. Dis.*, **191**, 100–108.
- 64. Seamer, J., Randles, W.J. (1967). The course of Langat virus infection in mice.*Br. J. Exp. Pathol.*, 48, 403–410.
- 65. Booth, T.F., Davies, C.R., Jones, L.D., Staunton, D., Nuttall, P.A. (1989). Anatomical basis of Thogoto virus infection in BHK cell culture and the ixodid tick vector, *Rhipicephalus appendiculatus*. J. Gen. Virol., **70**, 1093–1104.

- 66. Lindblom, P., Wilhelmsson, P., Fryland, L., Sjöwall, J., Haglund, M., Matussek, A., Ernerudh, J., Vene, S., Nyman, D., Andreassen, A. (2013). Tick-borne encephalitis virus in ticks detached from humans and follow-up of serological and clinical response. *Ticks Tick-Borne Dis.* **5**, 21–28.
- Kaufman, W.R., Nuttall, P.A. (2003). Rhipicephalus appendiculatus (Acari: Ixodidae): dynamics of Thogoto virus infection in female ticks during feeding on guinea pigs. *Exp. Parasitol.*, **104**, 20–25.
- Kozuch, O., Labuda, M., Lysy, J., Weismann, P., Krippel, E. (1990).
 Longitudinal study of natural foci of central European encephalitis virus in west Slovakia. *Acta Virol.*, 34, 537–544.
- Randolph, S.E. (2011). Transmission of tick-borne pathogens between co-feeding ticks: Milan Labuda's enduring paradigm. *Ticks Tick-Borne Dis.*, 2, 179–182.
- 70. Kentaro Y., Yamazaki, S., Mottate, K., Nagata, N., Seto, T., Sanada, T., et al. (2013). Genetic and biological characterization of tick-borne encephalitis virus isolated from wild rodents in southern Hokkaido, Japan in 2008. *Vector Borne Zoonotic Dis.*, 13, 406–414.
- Takahashi T., Maeda, K., Suzuki, T., Ishido, A., Shigeoka, T., Tominaga, T., et al. (2014). The first identification and retrospective study of Severe Fever with Thrombocytopenia Syndrome in Japan. *J. Infect. Dis.*, **209**, 816–827.
- 72. Staunton, D., Nuttall, P.A., Bishop, D.H.L. (1989). Sequence analyses of Thogoto viral RNA segment 3: evidence for a distant relationship between an arbovirus and members of the Orthomyxoviridae. *J. Gen. Virol.*, 70, 2811–2817.

- 73. Weber, F., Haller, O., Kochs, G. (1996). Nucleoprotein viral RNA and mRNA of Thogoto virus: a novel "cap-stealing" mechanism in tick-borne orthomyxoviruses? *J. Virol.*, **70**, 8361–8367.
- 74. Talactac, M.R., Yoshii K., Hernandez, E.P., Kusakisako, K., Galay, R.L., Fujisaki, K., et al. (2017). Synchronous Langat virus infection of Haemaphysalis longicornis using anal pore microinjection. *Viruses*, 9, 189.
- Liu, X,Y,, Bonnet, S.I. (2014). Hard Tick Factors Implicated in Pathogen Transmission. *PLOS Negl. Trop. Dis.*, 8, e2566.
- 76. Grabowski, J.M., Tsetsarkin, K.A., Long, D., Scott, D.P., Rosenke, R., Schwan, T.G., et al. (2017). Flavivirus Infection of *Ixodes scapularis* (Black-Legged Tick) Ex Vivo Organotypic Cultures and Applications for Disease Control. *mBio*, 8, e01255-17.
- 77. Jones, L.D., Davies, C.R., Steele, G.M., Nuttall, P.A. (1987). A novel mode of arbovirus transmission involving a nonviremic host. *Science*, **237**, 775-777.
- Randolph, S.E., Gern, L., Nuttall, P.A. Co-feeding ticks: epidemiological significance for tick-borne pathogen transmission. *Parasitol*, 12, 472–479.
- 79. Nonaka, E., Ebel, G.D., Wearing, H.J. (2010). Persistence of Pathogens with Short Infectious Periods in Seasonal Tick Populations: The Relative Importance of Three Transmission Routes. PLoS One, 5, e11745.
- Rahman, M., Tsuji, N., Boldbaatar, D., Battur, B., Liao, M., Umemiya-Shirafuji, R., et al. (2010). Structural characterization and cytolytic activity of a potent antimicrobial motif in longicin, a defensin-like peptide in the tick *Haemaphysalis longicornis. J. Vet. Med. Sci.*, **72**, 149-156.
- 81. Tanaka, T., Maeda, H., Matsuo, T., Boldbattar, D., Umemiya-Shirafuji, R., Kume,

A., et al. (2012). Parasiticidal activity of Haemaphysalis longicornis longicin P4 peptide against *Toxoplasma gondii*. *Peptides*, **34**, 242-250.

- Reddy, K. V.R., Yedery, R.D., Aranha, C. (2004). Antimicrobial peptides: premises and promises. *Int. J. Antimicrob. Agents*, 24, 536-547.
- 83. Weber, E., Finsterbusch, K., Lindquist, R., Nair, S., Lienenklaus, S., Gekara, N.O., et al. (2014). Type I interferon protects mice from fatal neurotropic infection with Langat virus by systemic and local antiviral responses. *J. Virol.*, 21, 12202-12212.
- 84. Lindquist, L., Vapalahti, O. (2008). Tick-borne encephalitis. *Lancet*, 9627:1861-1871.
- Ashley, S.L., Welton, A.R., Harwood, K.M., Rooijen, N.V., Spindlera, K.R. (2009). Mouse Adenovirus Type 1 Infection of Macrophages. *Virology*, 2, 307-314.
- Reed, L.J., Muench, H. (1938). A simple method of estimating fifty percent endpoints. *Am. J. Hyg.*, 27, 493–497.
- 87. Zandi, K., Teoh, B.T., Sam, S.S., Wong, P.F., Mustafa, M.R., Abubakar, S. (2012). Novel antiviral activity of baicalein against dengue virus. *BMC Complement. Altern. Med.*, 12, 214.
- 88. Altmann, S.E., Brandt, C.R., Jahrling, P.B., Blaney, J.E. (2012). Antiviral activity of the EB peptide against zoonotic poxviruses. *Virol J.*, **9**, 6.
- Galay, R.L., Aung, K.M., Umemiya-Shirafuji, R., Maeda, H., Matsuo T., Kawaguchi, H., et al. (2013). Multiple ferritins are vital to successful blood feeding and reproduction of the hard tick *Haemaphysalis longicornis*. *J. Exp. Biol.*, **216**, 1905-1915.

- 90. Yamada, Y., Suzuki, R., Harashima, H. (2013). Investigation of siRNA nanoparticle formation using mono-cationic detergents and its use in gene silencing in human HeLa cells. *Cancers*, 5, 1413-1425.
- 91. Gao, B., Rodriguez, M.C., Lanz-Mendoza, H., Zhu, S. (2009). AdDLP, a bacterial defensin-like peptide, exhibits anti-plasmodium activity. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.*, 387, 393-398.
- 92. Tian, C., Gao, B., Rodriguez, M.C., Lanz-Mendoza, H., Ma, B., Zhu, S. (2008). Gene expression, antiparasitic activity, and functional evolution of the drosomycin family. *Mol. Immunol.*, **45**, 3909-3916.
- 93. Chen, H., Xu, Z., Peng, L., Fang, X., Yin, X., Xu, N., Cen, P. (2006). Recent advances in the research and development of human defensins. *Peptides*, 4, 931-940.
- 94. Smith, J.G., Nemerow, G.R. (2008). Mechanism of Adenovirus Neutralization by Human a-Defensins. *Cell Host Microbe*, 1, 11-19.
- 95. Nuttall, P,A,, Labuda, M. Dynamics of infection in tick vectors and at the tick-host interface. *Adv Virus Res.*, **60**, 233-272.
- 96. Guani-Guerra, E., Santos-Mendoza, T., Lugo-Reyes, S.O., Teran, L.M. (2010). Antimicrobial peptides: general overview and clinical implications in human health and disease. *Clin. Immunol.*, **1**, 1-11.
- 97. Chrudimská, T., Cerovsky, V., Slaninová, J., Rego, R.O., Grubhoffer, L. (2014). Defensin from the ornate sheep tick Dermacentor marginatus and its effect on Lyme borreliosis spirochetes. *Dev. Comp. Immunol.*, **46**, 165–170.
- Tonk, M., Cabezas-Cruz, A., Valdés, J.J., Rego, R.O., Rudenko, N.,
 Golovchenko, M., Bell-Sakyi, L., de la Fuente, J., Grubhoffer, L. (2014).

Identification and partial characterisation of new members of the *Ixodes ricinus* defensin family. *Gene*, **2**, 46–52.

- 99. Tanaka, T., Maeda, H., Galay, R.L., Boldbattar, D., Umemiya-Shirafuji, R., Suzuki, H., Xuan, X., Tsuji, N., Fujisaki, K. (2012). Tick longicin implicated in the arthropod transmission of *Toxoplasma gondii*. J. Vet. Sci. Technol., **3**, 112.
- 100. Chrudimská, T., Slaninová, J., Rudenko, N., Ru° z°ek, D., Grubhoffer, L.
 (2011). Functional characterization of two defensin isoforms of the hard tick *Ixodes ricinus. Parasit. Vectors*, 4, 63–72.
- 101. Isogai, E., Isogai, H., Okumura, K., Hori, H., Tsuruta, H., Kurebayashi, Y.
 (2010). Tertiary structure-related activity of tick defensin (persulcatusin) in the taiga tick, *Ixodes persulcatus. Exp. Appl. Acarol.*, 53, 1-7.
- 102. Lai, R., Lomas, L.O., Jonczy, J., Turner, P.C., Rees, H.H. (2004). Two novel non-cationic defensin-like antimicrobial peptides from haemolymph of the female tick, *Amblyomma hebraeum*. *Biochem. J.*, **379**, 681-685.
- 103. Johns, R., Sonenshine, D.E., Hynes, W.L. (2001). Identification of a defensin from the hemolymph of the American dog tick, *Dermacentor variabilis*. Insect *Biochem. Mol. Biol.*, **31**, 747-751.
- 104. Rajamuthiah, R., Jayamani, E., Conery, A.L., Fuchs, B.B., Kim, W., Johnston, T., Vilcinskas, A., Ausubel, F.M., Mylonakis, E., 2015. A Defensin from the model beetle Tribolium castaneum acts synergistically with telavancin and daptomycin against multidrug resistant Staphylococcus aureus. *PLoS ONE*, *10*, e128576.
- 105. Tonk, M., Knorr, E., Cabezas-Cruz, A., Valdés, J.J., Kollewe, C., Vilcinskas, A. (2015). *Tribolium castaneum* defensins are primarily active against

Gram-positive bacteria. J. Inv. Pathol., 132, 208-215.

- 106. Lehane, M.J., Wu, D., Lehane S.M. (1997). Midgut specific immune molecules are produced by the blood - sucking insect *Stomoxys calcitrans*. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA.*, 94, 11502–11507.
- 107. Chernysh, S., Cociancich, S., Briand, J.P., Hetru, C., Bulet, P. (1996). The inducible antibacterial peptides of the hemipteran insect *Palomena prasina*: identification of a unique family of proline-rich peptides and of a novel insect defensin. *J. Insect Physiol.*, **42**, 81–89.
- 108. Talactac, M.R., Yoshii, K., Maeda, H., Kusakisako, K., Hernandez, E.P., Fujisaki, K., Galay, R.L., Tanaka, T., and Mochizuki, M. (2016). Virucidal activity of *Haemaphysalis longicornis* longicin P4 peptide against tick-borne encephalitis virus surrogate Langat virus. *Parasit. Vectors.* 9, 59.
- 109. Rumyantsev, A.A., Chanock, R.M., Murphy, B.R., Pletnev, A.G. (2006). Comparison of live and inactivated tick-borne encephalitis virus vaccines for safety, immunogenicity and efficacy in rhesus monkeys. *Vaccine*. 2, 133–43.
- 110. Kato, S., Ohtoko, K., Ohtake, H., Kimura, T. (2005). Vector-capping: a simple method for preparing a high-quality full-length cDNA library. *DNA Res.*, 12, 53–62.
- 111. Boldbaatar, D., Umemiya-Shirafuji, R., Liao, M., Tanaka, T., Xuan, X. and Fujisaki, K. (2010). Multiple vitellogenins from the *Haemaphysalis longicornis* tick are crucial for ovarian development. *J. Insect Physiol.* 56, 1587-1598.
- 112. Sagaram, U.S., Pandurangi, R., Kaur, J., Smith, T.J., Shah, D.M. (2011).
 Structure–activity determinants in antifungal plant defensins MsDef1 and
 MtDef4 with different modes of action against *Fusarium graminearum*. *PLoS*

One, 6, e18550.

113. Maeda, H., Kurisu, K., Miyata, T., Kusakisako, K., Galay, R.L., Talactac, M.R., Mochizuki, M., Fujisaki, K., Tanaka, T. (2015). Identification of the Babesia-responsive leucine-rich repeat domain-containing protein from the hard tick *Haemaphysalis longicornis*. *Parasitol. Res.*, **114**, 1793–1802.